Contents lists available at ScienceDirect

European Polymer Journal

journal homepage: www.elsevier.com/locate/europolj

Feature Article

Shape-memory polymers for multiple applications in the materials world

Florence Pilate^{a,1}, Antoniya Toncheva^{a,b,1}, Philippe Dubois^a, Jean-Marie Raquez^{a,*}

^a Laboratory of Polymeric and Composite Materials, Center of Innovation and Research in Materials and Polymers, University of Mons, Place du Parc 20, B-7000 Mons, Belgium

^b Laboratory of Bioactive Polymers, Institute of Polymers, Bulgarian Academy of Sciences, Acad. G. Bonchev St, bl. 103A, BG-1113 Sofia, Bulgaria

ARTICLE INFO

Article history: Received 23 February 2016 Received in revised form 18 April 2016 Accepted 5 May 2016 Available online 7 May 2016

Keywords: Shape-memory polymer Shape-memory composites Nanofiller Multi-functional Multi-responsive

ABSTRACT

Shape-memory polymers (SMPs) as stimuli-responsive shape-changing polymers are of great interest for fundamental research and technological innovation. In this contribution, a brief review of the recent trends in the field of SMPs is presented with particular focus on their structure, shape-memory effects and working mechanism. A special attention is paid to smart multi-responsive and multi-functional SMP materials as emerging technological class. They are mainly described as shape-memory nanocomposites (SMCs) where the incorporation of functional (in)organic nanofillers in the SMP matrices is purposely carried out. Potential applications of the SMCs-based materials as medical and biomimetic devices, self-healing systems, self-deployable structures, actuators, sensors, etc. or their direct implementation in the industry are finally outlined.

© 2016 Elsevier Ltd. All rights reserved.

Contents

1.	Introd	luction	269
2.	From	basic SMPs to multi-responsive materials	270
	2.1.	Dual-shape heating-responsive SMPs	270
	2.2.	Photo-responsive SMPs	270
	2.3.	Chemo-responsive SMPs	271
	2.4.	Triple and multi-shape SMPs	272
	2.5.	SMPs at the origin of future actuators	274
	2.6.	Multi-stimuli responsive SMPs	276
3.	Multi-	-functional SMCs	277
	3.1.	SMCs containing carbon-based nanofillers	277
	3.2.	SMCs containing noble metals	280
		3.2.1. SMCs containing gold nanofillers	281
		3.2.2. SMCs containing silver nanofillers.	282
	3.3.	SMCs containing metal oxide nanofillers	283
	3.4.	SMCs containing cellulose nanocrystals.	286
	3.5.	SMCs containing other nanofillers	288

* Corresponding author.

¹ F.P. and A.T. contributed equally to this work.

http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.eurpolymj.2016.05.004 0014-3057/© 2016 Elsevier Ltd. All rights reserved.





CrossMark

E-mail address: jean-marie.raquez@umons.ac.be (J.-M. Raquez).

4.	Future directions and challenges	288
5.	Conclusion	289
	Acknowledgements	289
	References	289

1. Introduction

An emerging class of new materials is the so-called "shape-memory" composites including shape-memory polymers (SMPs), alloys, hybrids, ceramics and gels. The main focus for the moment falls on SMPs due to a multitude of desirable qualities: low density, potentially recyclable at relatively low cost, high recoverable strain within a wide range of stimuli, transparence, chemical stability and modification, easier processing, biocompatibility and biodegradability with an opportunity to adjust the degradation rate [1]. SMPs also happen to be programmable (multi)stimuli-responsive shape-changing polymers and possess the remarkable property to recover their initial shape upon direct or Joule heating, radiation and laser heating, microwaves [2,3], pressure [4], moisture, solvent or solvent vapors [5] and change in the pH values [6]. Depending on the degree of shapes to acquire the materials may belong to multi-shape or two-way SMPs. The first group refers to materials that are capable to memorize more than one temporary shape with subsequent recovering in a highly controllable irreversible one-way manner. The second one can exhibit programmable and reversible shape switching between two distinct shapes. The growing interest on SMP production is well-highlighted by the increased number of publications during the last fifteen years (Fig. 1, SMPs).

Despite the great range of possible shapes to adopt, a major drawback of the SMPs is their comparatively low tensile strength and stiffness, actuation restricted mostly to heat-related treatment and lack of proper function. Other key-limitations include low thermal conductivity, inertness to electrical, light and electromagnetic stimuli accompanied with slow response ability and low recovery time during actuation. As a result their potential applications are often limited especially when high-performance is required. To overcome these difficulties new generation of shape-memory nanocomposites (SMCs) has been designed [7,8]. Generally, they are produced by the incorporation of one or more (in)organic nanofillers (nanotubes, nanofibers, nanospheres, nanorods, etc.) within the polymer matrix. The advantages of the incorporated nano-reinforcement agents are based on their high specific surface area, high stiffness and their inherent functionalities (electrical conductivities, water-responsive, etc.). Therefore the obtained SMCs can be characterized by improved thermal, mechanical and electrical properties [9]. In most cases they are defined as multi-stimuli-responsive materials with conferred functionality [10,11], a feature which enlarges their implementation as smart textiles and apparels [12], intelligent medical devices [13], flexible electronic devices [14], sensor and actuators [15], high performance water-vapor permeability membranes [16], self-deployable and self-folding structures in spacecraft [17,18], aerospace applications [19] and many others. Nowadays, the SMCs integrally make part of the wave of modern polymer materials innovation, confirmed by the increased number of published scientific articles (Fig. 1, SMCs).

The present review is focusing on the recent developments in the design of SMPs for multi-responsiveness. After a short review of the materials conceptual evolution during the last twenty years, SMCs as new generation polymer materials are thereby highlighted. Their production by the incorporation of nanosized fillers such as carbon-based [carbon nanotubes, carbon fibers, carbon black, graphene], metal oxide nanoparticles (Fe₃O₄, TiO₂ or ZnO), noble metal-based nanostructures (gold and silver), and cellulose nanocrystals is featured. Different approaches on the nanofillers dispersion and stability in the polymer matrix are described and compared. They include direct blending of the nanosized structures within the polymer matrix, nanofillers surface modification and alignment, their cross-linking with the polymer chains as well as conversion into macroscale structures.



Fig. 1. Number of scientific publications per year on the SMPs (darkest bars) and SMCs (brighter bars). Source: Scopus®, Elsevier B.V.; data research made on January, 2016.

2. From basic SMPs to multi-responsive materials

Following the general definition, a SMP is described as a polymer able to memorize its original shape, to acquire a metastable temporary shape upon deformation and to revert back to the permanent shape upon exposition to an appropriate stimulus. This capacity of the polymer to trigger a recovery from a fixed shape to the initial one is called the shape-memory effect (SME) [20]. The ability to fix the temporary shape is quantified by the shape fixity ratio (R_f), while the shape recovery ratio (R_r) represents the extent to get back to the original shape. During the nineteens and early beginning of 2000's, heat-responsive shape-memory poly(ester-urethane)s (SMPURs) were the most investigated systems. Their major actuation is related to a thermal transition, which is often associated to the melting temperature of polymeric matrix (T_m). After the great progress of Leindlein's work in this domain (production of self-tightenable biodegradable suture), new technologies on the materials processing and prototyping allowed the development of more innovative materials with different actuation modes [21]. SMPs can be furthermore actuated by moisture, magnetic field, light and electrical current as additional stimuli. Recently, SMPs have been extended to triple- and multi-responsive concept. Due to the potential as artificial muscles, research has now been leading towards polymer systems with reversible shape-memory properties achieved under stress. In the forthcoming section, heating-responsive SMPs will be briefly described since a great number of reviews has already been published in this field. An emphasis will be made on the evolution of new triggering [especially ultraviolet (UV) light] and new actuation modes (multi-shape SMPs or reversibly actuated polymers) over the last 10 years.

2.1. Dual-shape heating-responsive SMPs

In general, heating-responsive SMPs are characterized by network architecture based on permanent domains (chemical or physical cross-linking) and switching domains associated to a transition temperature (T_{trans}). T_{trans} can be associated to the glass transition temperature (T_g) or T_m of polymer. In order to observe the SME, a programming step is required to fix the temporary shape. Therefore, the deformation (elongation, bending, torsion, etc.) can be obtained by pre-heating the sample above and cooling it below the T_{trans}. After unloading, the fixed temporary shape is obtained and remains stable unless a second heating above T_{trans} is applied. This process is defined as one-way shape-memory effect (1W-SME), whereby only the recovery step (sample contraction) is spontaneous. In addition, when two different shapes are involved during the thermomechanical process, these polymers can be also defined as dual-shape SMPs. From the mid-1990s until early 2000s, shapememory behavior of segmented polyurethanes (PUs), composed of a polyol (soft segment) and a diisocyanate coupled with a chain extender (hard phase), were intensively studied for their flexible molecular design and promising applications. In these systems, hard segments acts as physical cross-links through hydrogen bonds, while switching domains are associated to semi-crystalline polyesters like poly(ε -caprolactone) (PCL) with a T_m of ca. 45 °C (for oligoPCL) [22,23] or to glassy polymers like poly(ethylene adipate) (PEA) glycol (ca. T_g in the range from 5 to 50 °C) [24]. A great number of publications was also focused on the production of SMP materials combining the properties of poly(ester-urethane)s (PURs) and PCL as switching unit [25–28]. In the meantime the shape-memory properties of ethylene oxide-ethylene terephthalate segmented copolymers were also largely studied [29–31]. In 2002 the scientific work of Lendlein and Langer was in fact the spark in the SMP domain, by demonstrating that $oligo(\epsilon$ -caprolactone)- and oligo(p-dioxanone)-based PUR can be employed as smart degradable sutures [32]. Since then, scientific interest has intensively grown to more functional SMPs with biodegradable, biocompatible and suitable mechanical properties, namely for complex medical devices such as vascular stents. For example, SMP materials with good biocompatibility were synthesized by Yang et al. using poly(p-dioxanone)-b-poly(tetramethylene oxide glycol) multiblocky copolymers [33]. Several reviews have thereby addressed the classification of the heatingresponsive SMPs depending on the nature of the network (chemical and physical) or of the transition segment (glassy or crystalline domains) [21,34,35], some of them being more specialized in biomedical realm [36,37]. Nowadays, SMPs find larger range of applications such as smart textiles [38], materials for aerospatiale engineering [19,39,40] and others. As a result, materials with new shaping, better processability, capacity to memorize more than one temporary shape and reversible recovery properties are being gradually discovered. In addition, SMPs can be thermally-triggered by indirect heating via Joule effect (e.g., PURs enriched with carbon nanotubes) [41,42], infra-red (IR) irradiation (e.g., cellulose nanocrystals filled thermoplastics elastomers) [43] or magnetically actuated nanocomposites [44-46]. As described in Section 3, most of these actuation modes require the incorporation of functional nanofillers within the polymer matrix. Moisture was also used as an effective stimulus for the shape-memory polyurethane (SMPUs) actuation using the plasticization effect of the solvent with a direct impact on T_g of the polymer [47,48].

2.2. Photo-responsive SMPs

The use of light as stimulus to actuate the SMPs presents several advantages over the heating stimulus approach. For example, a soft activation of SMP materials can be easily executed for biomedical applications by avoiding an undesirable heating/burning at the surrounding tissue during actuation. Another advantage is that remote control at room temperature can be achieved by selecting suitable wavelength, light polarization direction and intensity [49]. Polymer shape-changes, such as contraction and bending, have been observed from more than 30 years in nematic liquid-crystal elastomers containing azobenzene moieties for their *trans-cis* photo-isomerization. One of the first study on polymer film SME was realized by



Fig. 2. Digital images of (a) permanent shapes (1), temporary shapes (2) and recovered shapes (3) of CA-grafted polymers networks (left) and IPN-based systems (right), (b) light-SME mechanism in multiblock PURs containing biodegradable segments and pendant photoreactive groups. Adapted with permission from Lendlein et al. [50] copyright 2005 Nature Publishing Group for (a) and from Wu et al. [55] copyright 2011 American Chemical Society for (b).

Lendlein and his co-workers in 2005 [50]. They studied different pre-determined shapes (elongation, arches or spirals) upon UV light illumination. In contrast to the photo-thermal effect, where the light is only used during the sample recovery process and not in the programming of the temporary shape, in the case of the photo-responsive systems the light source allowed to achieve both processes through the presence of photo-sensitive functional groups along the polymer chain [51,52]. For this purpose Lendlein et al. selected cinnamic acid (CA) and cinnamylidene acetic acid (CAA) as photoresponsive switches, being able to undergo photo-reversible [2+2] cycloaddition reaction in function of a certain wavelength. Cyclobutane rings occur by dimerization of the double bonds from two neighbor molecules upon UV light irradiation with specific wavelength (λ < 260 nm and 300 nm for CA and CAA, respectively). Reverse reaction occurs at λ < 260 nm for both moieties. Therefore, when the coiled segments of the amorphous polymer chains are elongated by stretching the polymer film, new cross-links in the material are formed upon irradiation and the temporary shape is finally obtained after unloading. This concept was the basis for the production of one of the first SMP system from on CA molecules grafted onto the polymer network made of *n*-butyl acrylate (BA), hydroxyethyl methacrylate (HEMA) and ethylene glycol-1-acrylate-2-CA (HEA-CA) with (propylene glycol)dimethacrylate as cross-linker. As a second approach, they formed an interpenetrated network (IPN) made of BA and loaded with about 20 wt% star-poly(ethylene-glycol) containing CAA end-groups. In both systems, the recovery ratio reached high value (more than 90%) (Fig. 2(a)). As described by Yu and Ikeda, the work of Lendlein's group made a major progress in the field of photo-deformable polymers since this area was sparsely studied up to that moment. However, significant effort still had to be done in terms of structure and potential applications [53]. In 2011 Jin et al. synthesized a diol monomer with a pendant photo-responsive group, i.e. N,N-bis-2-(hydroxyethyl)cinnamide (BHECA), following a safe process giving high reaction yield [54]. BHECA was then involved in a two-step condensation reaction using low molecular weight PCL-diol [PCL(OH)₂] and poly(L_L-lactide)-diol [PLLA(OH)₂] leading to a PUR multiblock of biodegradable segments and pendant photoreactive groups. The permanent network was achieved by physical cross-linking through hard phase of PUR (PLLA) (Fig. 2(b)). For BHECA content of 20 wt%, Rf was of 50% and Rr reached more than 95% with PLLA(OH)2 content of 50 wt% [55]. In 2013, Rochette and Ashby designed new biodegradable PUR pre-polymers having pendant photoresponsive moiety within each repeating unit and consequently offering a uniform distribution along the polymer backbone. Comparatively to the above-mentioned PCL- and PLLA-based PUR, thermal and mechanical properties can be addressed to biomedical applications, where fast degradation rate is needed [56]. They synthesized two diester monomers with cinnamoyl moieties and proceeded to polycondensation reaction with two diols. Hydroxyl-terminated pre-polymers were added onto unsaturated end-groups using 2-isocyanatoethyl methacrylate. Finally, curing in presence of azobisisobutyronitrile resulted in the formation of photo-responsive thermosets with consistent fixity and recovery ratios (50% and 90%, respectively).

2.3. Chemo-responsive SMPs

Chemo-responsive SMPs, pH-, redox- and moisture- and solvent-induced, are one of the barely studied systems in the literature [57–59]. In 2012 Han et al. proposed to use pH as trigger for SMPs for its convenience and safety in medical



Fig. 3. pH-induced SME in β -CD-DETA inclusion complexes. Adapted with permission from Han et al. [59] copyright 2012 WILEY-VCH Verlag GmbH & Co. KGaA, Weinheim.

applications [59]. On the molecular level, such systems were dual-component, similar to the heating-responsive SMPs. Alginate (Alg) chains cross-linked with calcium cations served as the fixation domain, while the switching domain was constituted of β -cyclodextrin (β -CD) and diethylenetriamine (DETA) when introduced in the Alg matrix. The free-standing hydrogel was obtained by cross-linking carboxyl groups of Alg after addition of calcium chloride solution. At pH 11.5, inclusion complexes between β -CD and DETA were formed. In return, these complexes were dissociated at neutral pH. Based on this assumption, the obtained rigid film was put in neutral solution to provoke the dissociation of the complexes by protonation of the DETA amino group allowing the sample deformation. After this step, the material temporary shape could be fixed by exposure at pH 11.5. Recovery to the original shape was simply obtained by new immersion at pH 7 (see mechanism illustrated in Fig. 3). Since the pH of the human body is close to 7, such stimuli was interesting to be explored for potential implementation of the SMPs as smart medical devices. Later the same research group proposed another novel system, prepared by cross-linking β -cyclodextrin modified chitosan (β -CD-CS) and ferrocene modified branched ethylene imine (Fc-PEI) [58]. The inclusion complexes were formed by interaction between Fc and β -CD (mixing β -CD-CS and Fc-PEI) and served as switching domain. It was possible to dissociate the complex once Fc was in its oxidation state (Fc⁺). The redox-responsive SM hydrogel was obtained after cross-linking the polymer chains. Immersion of a plane strip in an oxidative solution, allowed the sample softening as a consequence of the complexes dissociation. Consecutive immersion of the bended shape film in the reductive solution, led to an acceptable fixation of the temporary shape (74%), while a second oxidation led to a 78% of the recovery shape. Entrapping glucose oxidase enzyme (GOD) in β -CD-CS/Fc-PEI hydrogel by casting technique, made the system glucose-responsive as well. Therefore, the original shape could be recovered in 48 h by direct immersion of the sample in glucose solution (glucose oxidation by GOD led to the formation of hydrogen peroxide, which was the oxidant for the recovery step process).

2.4. Triple and multi-shape SMPs

It is of great interest to develop SMPs with multi-shape properties when complex material movements are required (example of suture wires). In 2005 a double dual-SME was described by Liu et al. They designed a novel kind of poly(methyl methacrylate)-poly(ethylene glycol) (PMMA-PEG) semi-IPN prepared by radical homopolymerization and cross-linking in the presence of linear PEG [60]. Two independent shape-memory behaviors occurred following the melting of PEG crystals and T_g of semi-IPN. Developing SMPs with two different T_{trans} , highlighted an opportunity to widen research and applications. Shortly after, new type of SMPs, the triple-shape memory polymers (t-SMPs) were defined. They were able to change their first temporary shape (A) to a second temporary shape (B) followed by third shape (C) triggered by subsequent temperature increase [61]. One of the first t-SMPs were developed in 2006 by Bellin et al., selecting polymer networks with at least two segregated domains: (1) MACL network made of poly(cyclohexylmethacrylate) (PCHMA) main-chain cross-linked with difunctional PCL, characterized by two T_{trans} (T_m of the polymers) and (2) CLEG network constituted by grafted short PEG side chains on the PCL main chains. The entire system also presented two T_{trans}: one related to T_m of PCL and the other associated to T_g of the CLEG network [62]. In both cases, the permanent domain, giving the original shape (C), was the result of cross-linking reactions. The temporary shapes [(B) and (A)] were successively formed via two-step thermomechanical process, involving the deformation of the materials in their elastic state at temperature higher than the T_{trans(A or B)}. Physical cross-links determining the (B) shapes were formed by freezing PCHMA domains or by partially crystallizing the PCL segments during cooling under constant load. Second deformation and cooling of the sample led to the production of a new set of physical netpoints related to the crystallization process. Sequential heating allowed the recovery of the first shape



Fig. 4. Shape recovery of tube and plate with anchors based on CLEG networks showing t-SME. Adapted with permission from Bellin et al. [62] copyright 2006 National Academy of Sciences, U.S.A.

(A) and then the shape (C). As presented in Fig. 4, this multi-SME (m-SME) systems could facilitate the design of removable stents or smart fasteners. In an ulterior research, the authors demonstrated that the crystallizable domains of the t-SMP (PCL and PEG phases) can be used for one-step temporary shape fixation applying dual-shape programming process [61]. As a result, MACL networks with triple-shape capability were created using the one-step programming process. The specific network architecture was related to two switchable polymer segments, covalently linked with both chain ends to the polymer network. [63]. Both polymer chain types could be oriented in the same direction by deforming the sample at temperature higher than the T_{trans}, leading to a successive formation of the physical cross-links during the cooling step. Up to date, several t- and/or m-SMPs systems related to two (or more) distinct switching transition domains have been reported [64–74]. In 2009 Xie et al. proposed a new approach in the t-SMP architecture by combining two microscopic phases. They obtained the t-SME through macroscopic bilayer cross-linked polymer structures, where each epoxy layer possessed dual-SME with good R_f and R_r [72]. The phase transitions of each layer were well-separated (38 °C and 75 °C, respectively). Four bilayer epoxy samples with different thickness ratio and strong layer interface were obtained by two-step curing process. To quantify the t-SME a bend temporary shape was used. The fixation of the shapes [(B) and (C)] was strongly correlated to the ratio between the two layers (yielding fixity ratios varying from 70% to 97%). An year later, Luo and co-workers embedded non-woven PCL fibers into a Tg-depending matrix (epoxy-based copolymer thermoset with a Tg from 20 °C to 45 °C) offering well-controlled systems with large degree of flexibility [75]. New trend in the conception of SMPs was proposed using click-chemistry. For example, Zhang et al. used Diels-Alder reactions to produce recyclable PPDO and poly(tetramethylene oxide)co-network with t-SME [67]. Thermo-reversible network obtained between furan- and bismaleimide-end polymer moieties also led to the achievement of recyclable and self-healing materials. Recently, t-SME was observed in systems obtained by self-complementary quadruple hydrogen bonding [64,65]. Xiao et al. developed one step procedure for 2-ureido-4-pyrimidone(UPy)-functionalized PCL/PPDO IPN production via covalent cross-linking (between PPDO and hexamethylene diisocyanate) and self-complementarity hydrogen bonds (between the UPy of the star-shaped PCL) [65]. In the new covalent IPN network, the ability of each polymer segment to achieve crystalline phase was greater compared to the star-shape PCL-PPDO network and the t-SME. Self-complementarity quadruple hydrogen bonding through the UPy-poly(tetramethylene ether)glycol and 4-UPy star-shaped PCL led to the creation of a novel dynamic network showing both t-SME and self-healing properties [64].

Interestingly, t- and m-SMPs can be also designed using one single broad thermal transition. This second approach was first explored by Xie et al., who reported the tunable SME of a commercial perfluorosulfonic acid ionomers (PFSA) [76]. Nafion[®] is known to display a broad T_g from approximatively 55 °C to 130 °C. The t-SME displayed dual-step programming process at any two sufficiently separated deformation temperatures above the onset of the T_g . Quadruple-SMP (q-SMP) was also described with good recovery ratio but with relatively low degree of fixation of the first two temporary shapes. Compared to the above mentioned strategies, this method presented the advantage to tune the t-SMP without modifying the chemical composition of the polymer. Parallel studies demonstrated the importance of the thermomechanical programming step. It concerned precisely the control of the stress and the strain in the applied methods [77,78]. It was found that this material could memorize the temperature at which the stretching was applied. This means that the recovery of the two shapes happened in the vicinity of the original stretching temperature. This sample behavior was called temperature-memory effect (TME). However, due to the ionomeric nature of Nafion[®] and poor processability, its implementation in bulky

smart devices remains problematic. In contrast thermoplastic amorphous m-SMPs proposed by Luo et al. were easily processable [79]. In this work two comonomers, styrene (St) and methyl acrylate (MA) were used to design V-shaped gradient copolymer by tuning the monomer feeding during living radical copolymerization. Their respective homopolymers have the advantage to possess two well-separate T_g . The observed island morphology, nanodomains of St surrounded by PMMA matrix, confirmed the network structure formation on the basis of the physical cross-linking. The broad T_g of V-shaped poly(St-grad-MA) (ranging from 20 °C to 100 °C), offered the possibility to create various materials with t-, q- and quintuple-SME. Quintuple- and multi-shape memory effect was also described in the literature regarding electrospun membranes based on the thermoplastic polymer Nafion[®] with broad transition temperature and potential application as smart textiles, artificial intelligence robots, bio-medical engineering [80,81]. Vitrimers are another class of polymers that presented good multi-shape behavior [82]. Finally, a recent work from our group investigated m-SME in miscible polymer pairs with a broad T_g [83]. Indeed, PLLA/PMMA blends processed by twin-screw mini-extruder showed a unique and broad T_g , especially for the 50%/50% blend. This new approach allowed successfully the concept of t-SME using simple process technique.

2.5. SMPs at the origin of future actuators

Based on the described previous progress, another type of shape-memory properties - the two-way shape-memory effect (2W-SME), was actively investigated by the academic research. It has been reported that permanent systems, such as cross-linked semi-crystalline polymers [84–86], nematic liquid-crystalline elastomers [87], and glass-forming polydomain nematic networks [88], open the door to the design of polymeric actuators. There is a significant interest in these polymeric actuators as artificial muscles as well as devices with multiple degree of freedom for endoscopic surgery application.

Generally, the 2W shape-memory phenomenon occurs on both heating and cooling step in the presence or absence of external stress [88]. It was found that reversible chain conformations were responsible for this kind of actuation. Semicrystalline polymers were one of the easily processed, produced and cross-linked polymers favoring their implementation in the production of cross-linked networks with 2W properties [89]. In 2008 Chung et al. unexpectedly discovered such behavior in poly(cyclooctene) (PCO) films covalently cross-linked by dicumyl peroxide [86]. The 1W-SME of these semicrystalline thermoset polymers, with T_m easily adjusted by the degree of the cross-linking, was previously reported [90]. Once the working temperature during the cooling step reached the PCO crystallization temperature, a significant increase in strain was observed revealing a potential 2W-SME. In the case when the sample is heated upon constant stress, a tensile contraction of the PCO appeared responsible for the recovery of shape similar to the one observed before crystallization. The observed strain increment was a result of the crystallization process or formation of crystallites oriented along tensile direction upon uniaxial loading. Crystallization induced elongation (CIE) and melting induced contraction (MIC) phenomena were then described in multiphase polymer networks such as star-precursors of polypentadecalactone (PPDL) and PCL [71]. As each crystallizable polyesters segments possess its own CIE and MIC, reversible t-SME was observed since both segments were oriented under constant stretching (Fig. 5). However, the formation of cross-linked networks from semi-crystalline precursors with 2W-SME remained scarcely addressed in the literature because the crystalline features of these segments can be strongly depressed on cross-linking. In this context, in 2011 Raquez et al. reported the production of thermoreversible crosslinked (PCL)-based PUR networks by reactive extrusion technology, which was characterized by 1W- and 2W-shape-memory properties [89]. In our study, the cycloaddition reactions were realized between furan and maleimide moieties, enabling the control of the microstructure. The networks in this case were obtained, by successive reactions between an α ω -diol PCL. furfuryl alcohol, and methylene diphenyl 4,4'-diisocyanate straightforwardly afforded the α,ω-furfuryl PCL-based PUR systems, and subsequent Diels-Alder reactions with N.N-phenylenedimaleimide allowed the synthesis of these thermoreversible cycloadducts. The cross-linking density could be then modulated by partially replacing PCL-diol with PCL-tetraol.

In 2013 Behl et al. have shown that the 2W-SME can be obtained without applying a constant stress for a multiphasic copoly(ester-urethane) network made of, at least, two semi-crystalline polyester segments (PCL and PPDL) [91]. For this purpose, the copoly(ester-urethane) network was first programmed in such a way that the polyester segment with the highest T_m (PPDL) was able to crystallize under a certain stress, followed by the crystallization of the second polyester segment (lower T_m). As PCL was constrained to crystallize towards the chain-extended crystallization process, the copoly(ester-urethane) network can be actuated upon 2W-SME by simply heating and cooling around the PCL T_m without the application of an additional load (Fig. 6).

The same research group developed reversible bidirectional system where the sample actuation upon cooling and heating could be selected by physical manipulation [92]. In this case the strategy was established on the formation of an internal skeleton based on crystallites huddled in nano-clusters acting as physical network and adjusting actuation domains. Covalently cross-linked poly[ethylene-*co*-(vinyl acetate)] (cPEVA), displaying a broad T_m (from 25 °C to 90 °C), allowed the formation of two types of polyethylene (PE) crystallites. One part is associated to the lower T_m range defined as the actuation domain (from $T_{m,onset}$ to intermediate T_m) and the other one was activated by the upper range (from the intermediate T_m to $T_{m,offset}$), so-forming the main skeleton. After macroscopic deformation of the samples at 90 °C ($T_{m,offset}$), the skeleton was achieved under stress after the cooling step ($T_{m,onset}$, 25 °C). Shape (A) was implemented under stress-free conditions by heating the films to the intermediate T_m (50, 65 or 75 °C) and shape (B) was successively obtained by cooling it to 25 °C. Repeatable swapping of the two shapes was demonstrated through application of successive heating/cooling cycles.

Recently, a different approach to actuate the SMPs materials was reported [93]. The strategy consisted in the design of IPN by combining the crystalline component of PCL as switching domain and the elastomer component such as poly



Fig. 5. Reversible t-SME in PCL- and PPDL-based network. Adapted with permission from Zotzmann et al. [71] copyright 2010 WILEY-VCH Verlag GmbH & Co. KGaA, Weinheim.



Fig. 6. 2W-actuation of copolymer network made of PCL and PPDL and obtained after skeleton formation. Adapted with permission from Behl et al. [91] copyright 2013 WILEY-VCH Verlag GmbH & Co. KGaA, Weinheim.

(tetramethylene ether)glycol (PTMEG), which acted as a spring. This 2W-shape-memory system presented the advantage to be easy and cheap in addition of its free-loading preparation procedure. In fact, the concept of the IPN required a pre-programming process. Raw materials, including modified macromonomers and cross-linkers, were dissolved in dimethylformamide. Pre-IPN was obtained by photocross-linked of acrylate-PCL. The obtained gel-like structure was then stretched and the final IPN was achieved by curing the PTMEG at 80 °C and subsequent cooling for the formation of the



Fig. 7. Elaboration of "switch spring" actuated system and potential applications; $a_1 - cross-linked PCL$, $a_2 - stretched fixed PCL$, $a_3 - cross-linked PTMEG$, $b_1 - compressed$ shape, $b_2 - elongated$ shape. Adapted with permission from Wu et al. [93] copyright 2014 Royal Society of Chemistry.



Fig. 8. Thermal and light dual-SME observed in PCL-based PURs. Adapted with permission from Pilate et al. [98] copyright 2014 American Chemical Society.

elastomeric network. Afterwards, by reheating the sample, PCL melted "opening of the switch" and the PTMEG undergone a compression movement. As a consequence, PTMEG pushed the PCL segment to crystallize following "spring direction" when the system was cooled again. Such new tension-free permanent 2W-SMP could be employed as artificial muscles or tendon (Fig. 7).

2.6. Multi-stimuli responsive SMPs

New trends in the polymer devices have been focusing on the development of materials capable of being actuated in response of distinct stimuli via association of different actuation mechanisms. Until now, the multi-stimuli responsive SMPs

were one of the less studied systems. Herein, we discussed merely the systems presenting unwanted overlapping effect between the stimuli. New t-SME was obtained by combining UV light irradiation and direct heating in order to fix successively both temporary shapes [94]. In 2013 Wang and co-workers proposed the synthesis of a trifunctional symmetric diester monomer or 4-hydroxycinammic acid (4HCA), which is well-known for its photo-reversibility [95–97]. Further bulk polymerizations with diols (HO-(CH₂)_n-OH with n = 2–6) and GeO₂ as catalyst, led to the production of hyperbranched structure by the addition of hydroxy chain-ends to double bond 4HCA units of the polymer backbone. The generated physical crosslinks, by chain entanglement, were sufficient on demonstrating the materials thermal- and light-SMEs. The said effect was demonstrated by the bending of the initial shape (A) of the film to a stable round shape (B) via its irradiation upon UV light (λ = 280–450 nm). At the next step, the shape (C) was obtained by hot-deformation at 70 °C of the shape (B). Reheating of the shape (C) at 70 °C gave the photo-active shape (D), the same as the shape (B). Finally it was possible to recover the original shape (A) after 3 h upon UV light irradiation at λ = 250 nm.

In 2014, our research group proposed one of the first dual-stimuli-responsive SMP [98]. The obtained by reactive extrusion technique PURs systems showed independent heating- and photo-based SMEs. They were made of heating responsive PCL containing segments with various degrees of crystallinity and photo-responsive BHECA coupled with an aliphatic diisocyanate. In this case BHECA served as an agent for the formation of the traditional cross-linked network, required for the production of the heating responsive SMPs. It was sufficient to irradiate PUR hot-recovered films at appropriate wavelength to induce [2+2] cycloaddition and form cyclobutane rings and the PCL segments acted as the switching domains by reversible crystallization (Fig. 8). As described in Fig. 8 BHECA could serve itself as a switching segment due to the photo-reactivity of the cinnamoyl moieties. It was found that the PCL degree of crystallinity influenced the shape memory properties of the films upon light irradiation. Both thermal and photo-based SMEs were enhanced by the addition of di- or tetra-cinnamate PCL into the PUR using solvent-casting.

3. Multi-functional SMCs

As already described in the previous section, the most common and convenient way to actuate the SMP materials is a direct increase of the surrounding temperature. However, this exogenous heating is not always suitable for some applications. An alternative way to overcome this problem is to generate direct heat from inside the material. This can be achieved by the incorporation of functional nanofillers into the SMP matrix in order to convert electrical, magnetic, optical, acoustic or chemical energy to heat. Moreover, the production of the SMCs offers the possibility to combine the advantages of polymers and the functional properties of nanofillers. In this purpose, different approaches are discussed concerning the type of loading of the nanostructures into the polymer materials and the subsequent actuation of the devices applying electric current, alternating magnetic field or light as stimulus. The possibility to produce temperature-memory, magnetic field-memory as well as water-sensitive SMPs was also outlined. In each section a special attention was paid to the potential application of the new materials.

3.1. SMCs containing carbon-based nanofillers

Electrically conductive polymeric nanocomposites have been one of the most studied SMPs materials [99]. Their production can be achieved by the incorporation of single-walled carbon nanotubes (CNTs), multi-wall carbon nanotubes (MWCNTs), carbon nanofibers (CNFs), carbon nanopaper, aligned conductive carbon-based nanofillers, carbon black (CB) and graphene. The main role of these nanofillers is to convert the electrical current into heat through Joule effect, soactuating the SMPs.

Carbon nanotubes are among the most promising reinforcement materials for developing high performance multifunctional nanocomposites [100]. CNTs and MWCNTs both can carry a current density as high as 1×10^9 amp/cm² [101]. CNTs also shows great flexibility compared to conventional fiber reinforcements [102]. The concept of electrically conductive SMCs containing (MW)CNTs presents several challenges relating to the good dispersion of the nanofiller in the polymer matrix, interaction with the polymer chains, establishing of electrically conductive network in nanocomposites, etc. These issues have a direct impact on the final mechanical and thermal properties of the materials, thus restricting their application. To overcome the difficulties, several approaches have been developed: (i) direct mixing of the (MW)CNTs with the polymer matrix, (ii) (MW)CNTs surface-modification and blending with the polymer matrix (improvement of the interfacial bonding with the polymer macromolecules), (iii) cross-linking the (MW)CNTs with the polymer matrix, (iv) alignment of the (MW) CNTs in the polymer matrix upon applied electric/magnetic field or (v) conversion of the (MW)CNTs into nanopaper or film and its subsequent incorporation within the polymer matrix [103]. In view of the significant number of published researches on the production of SMPs containing carbon-based nanofillers, we have limited this review to some of the most recent and groundbreaking studies.

Several publications on SMCs concerning the physical blending procedure were already published [104–107]. Traditionally, the direct mixing technique of (MW)CNTs with the polymer matrix led to the formation of aggregates. The lack of functional sites on the conductive nanofillers surface makes difficult their efficient dispersion into the polymer matrix and renders the processing step complex. A good solution on this problem is to use the nanofillers under their macroscopic level features, such as films and yarns. In this context the paper-like (MW)CNTs films (nanopapers) were described as promising



Fig. 9. Electrically actuated SMCs containing (MW)CNTs. Adapted with permission from Lu et al. [111] Crown copyright 2011 Published by Elsevier Ltd. for (a), from Kalita and Karak [116] copyright 2013 Society of Chemical Industry for (b), from Dong et al. [119] copyright 2014 Elsevier Ltd. for (c) and from Lu et al. [123] copyright 2014 Elsevier Ltd for (d).

structures. Generally, they represent self-supporting networks of entangled CNTs in a random fashion and are held together by Van der Waals interactions at the tube-tube junctions. Similar designs are frequently used as fire and lightning strike protection (high current-carrying capability) and electromagnetic shielding interference [108-110]. In the study of Lu et al. three-dimensional self-assembled MWCNTs nanopaper developed onto hydrophilic polycarbonate membrane were synthesized by controlled pressure vacuum deposition procedure [111]. As a result, continuous and compact network with highly conductive property was obtained. The combination of the nanopaper with styrene-based SMP facilitated the actuation of the nanocomposite by electrically resistive heating. Furthermore, the actuating capability of SMCs upon electrical stimulation (35 V) was utilized to drive up a 5-g mass from 0 to 30 mm in height (Fig. 9(a)). It should be noted that the rate of shape recovery is strongly dependent on the magnitude of the applied voltage and the electrical resistivity of the nanocomposite. In addition, the new materials acted as a sensor that responded to the changes in degree of humidity: the electrical resistivity of materials increased with the water content in the sample after immersion. An explanation of this phenomena has been recently proposed by Luo et al. The increase in the resistivity was explained by the enlarged distance between the CNTs in the swelled CNTs-PU bilayer films and the local change in the nanofiller orientation and locations in the material temporary shape [112]. SMP nanopaper with high electrical conductivity and enhanced recovery speed was previously obtained by the self-assembled MWCNTs. The production of the percolating conductive network was possible by the preparation of stable suspension of Triton X-100 (nonionic surfactant) treated MWCNTs [41]. From the reported data, we can envision that this type of nanocomposite can find potential application as sensors, controllable devices, adaptive and deployable structures.

In 2014, Yu et al. demonstrated that microwaves could be another effective stimulus for the actuation of (MW)CNTs loaded styrene containing shape memory resin after direct mixing of the nanofiller [113]. In this case the embedded CNTs, under microwave radiation, absorbed the applied electromagnetic energy and transmitted it into heat generating thermally induced SMCs shape recovery. This wireless remote shape control effect was enhanced with the increasing amount of added CNTs or the irradiation frequency.

Another barely studied effect is the temperature-memory SMCs, where the materials demonstrated the ability to remember the temperature of their deformation. For example in the case of fibrous membranes from poly(vinyl alcohol) (PVA)/CNTs the nanotubes induced a broadening of the T_g and a temperature memory with a peak of recovery stress at the temperature of their initial deformation. Interestingly, the generated stress upon shape recovery was up to two orders of magnitude greater than that one characteristic for the conventional polymers [114].

However, better dispersion of the nanotubes in the polymer matrix can be obtained by their surface chemical modifications. A clear evidence of the positive impact on the SMCs properties was demonstrated by Raja et al. [115]. In this study, nanocomposites of PU and poly(vinylidene difluoride) (PVDF) in presence of pristine or ozone modified MWCNTs were prepared by melt-blending technique. The morphological characterization of the materials revealed better dispersion for the modified conductive nanofillers due to the improved interfacial interaction between the polymer macromolecules and the MWCNTs. The tensile strength and dynamic storage modulus of the SMPs were enhanced compared to the pristine system. In addition, the PU/PVDF films were characterized by better electrical and thermal conductivity. As a result the shapememory behavior of "U" shaped structures showed 95% recovery of the deformed structure upon constant voltage of 40 V. This effect was faster for the systems containing the modified MWCNTs with recovery time of 15 s compared to the control films where the complete recovery of the films initial shape was of 30 s. SMCs with good performances can be also obtained using triethanolamine functionalized MWCNTs (TEA-f-MWCNTs, MWCNTs up to 2 wt%) [116]. The materials were made of hyperbranched polyurethanes (HPUs) polymer matrix and prepared by *in situ* pre-polymerization technique. As a result of the homogeneous distribution and the strong interfacial interaction of TEA-f-MWCNTs with the PU chains (hydrogen bonding and polar-polar interactions), the nanocomposite presented: significant thermal stability accompanied with increased degree of crystallinity, enhanced tensile strength (28.5 MPa) and scratch resistance (7 kg). The shape recovery rate and shape recovery time was tuned upon microwave irradiation and depended strongly on the source power (Fig. 9(b)). MWCNTs were also modified by direct grafting of L-lactide and oligo(ε -caprolactone) comonomers on their surface and subsequently incorporated in $poly(L-lactide-co-\varepsilon-caprolactone)$ SMP matrix [117]. Using this method, the nanofillers (2 wt%) were used as an effective physical cross-linking and switching segments in the polymer nanocomposites, ensuring higher SME.

An interesting method to enhance the materials electrical and thermal conductivities is to combine two or more electrically sensitive nanofillers [118]. For this purpose, carboxylic acid-functionalized CNTs were grafted onto the CNFs and then self-assembled by deposition. The synergistic effect of both nanofillers (cross-linked to the epoxy-based matrix), upon Joule heating the shape recovery was observed in 45 s (voltage of 12 V DC and power of 0.5 W). In a very recent study, the effect of epoxy-graft-polyoxyethylene octyl phenyl ether (EP-g-TX100) on the processing and t-SME of the novel CNT/water-borne epoxy (WEP) nanocomposites was investigated [119]. In order to achieve this aim, an environmental friendly approach was used. EP-g-TX100 was synthesized and introduced to the CNT-epoxy system as a reactive agent for epoxy emulsion, and a new reversible phase for TSME epoxy structure. The homogenously dispersion of the nanotubes render possible the design of the SMP materials characterized by good mechanical properties as well as two- and triple-shape-memory properties (Fig. 9(c)). The decoration or combination of the (MW)CNTs with metal such as Cu, Fe, Ag and Pt is another promising method to nanoreinforce and electrically actuate the SMCs in a fast manner. These structures were found to be very effective since a small quantity of these nanofillers is necessary to achieve the desirable effect. In this context different studies were already published: Cu-CNT were incorporated in polylactic acid (PLA)/epoxidized soybean oil [120], Fe-MWCNTs and Ag-MWCNTs in PUs [121]. Fe-powder was also used for the production of materials with multi-responsiveness by the deposition of the metal containing layer on one side of the nanocomposites and MWCNTs on the other [106]. The coating of the electrical nanofillers with conductive polymer (polypyrrole-coated MWCNTs) was another effective way to enhance the nanofiller dispersion and the materials mechanical and electrical properties [122].

SMCs with multi-stimuli responsiveness can be obtained by combining CNTs and boron nitride properties [123]. The epoxy-based SMPs were characterized by higher T_g and thermomechanical strength. The embedded CNTs absorbed the light energy and transmitted it into heat to thermally trigger the SME. The boron nitrides improved the thermally conductive property of the films and helped to facilitate the heat transfer from CNTs to the polymer matrix. As presented in Fig. 9(d), the synergistic effect of both nanofillers allowed significantly to improve the SMP IR light-induced shape recovery.

However, in most cases the conductive nanofillers are randomly dispersed in polymer matrices and the resulting polymer materials are characterized by limited mechanical strengths and electrical conductivities. An effective way to enlarge the practical applications of the (MW)CNTs embedded polymer nanocomposites is to assemble the carbon nanotubes into highly aligned structures. The electroactive polymer (EAP) actuators, as new technological devices, are attractive mainly because of their large-strain discontinuous actuations driven by electrical field or current, easily control and low cost [124].

Usually EAP actuators are made of diverse CNTs configurations such as pliable electrodes in order to realize discontinuous and agile movements. Unfortunately, the actuating direction of most polymers cannot be precisely controlled, and the generated low stress and poor stability cannot meet practical applications. An important class of EAPs are the electrothermal actuators (ETAs) because they are of low driving voltage and electrolyte-free. In the study of Li et al. large-area CNT buckypaper (BP, layers of aligned CNT array) as strong and highly anisotropic material was used as a flexible electrode for the production of CNTs loaded double-layer ETA (BP and polydimethylsiloxane layers) [125]. It was demonstrated that it is possible to control the direction and degree of ETAs bending. The materials bent to the BP sides along the length direction of the U-shaped electrodes, and the deformation of the horizontally cut actuator was much larger, with CNTs alignment perpendicular to the U-shaped BP band (Fig. 10(a)). This concept offered the opportunity to create bionic actuation similar in behavior acting to a human-hand (realization of separate and controlled movements for each of the five fingers, Fig. 10(b)). The process reminded very fast (12 s) to achieve the maximum degree of actuation and 28 s to restore the original shapes. Great advantages of such electrolyte-free materials are their low driving voltage (20-200 V) and long service life (over 10,000 times). The materials can find application for the production of flexible, multiform actions or bionic actuations or displays and bionic robots. Bilayer nanocomposite films containing aligned MWCNT/poly[1-phenyl-2-(p-trimethylsilyl)phenylacety lene] on isotropic poly(dimethylsiloxane) substrate were previously reported [126]. The SMCs exhibited anisotropic solvent driven reversible bending/unbending actuation (in the bended structure the internal layer is the MWCNTs loaded (Fig. 10(c) and (d)) and the actuating direction in this case was accurately controlled to be perpendicular to the MWCNTs length. What



Fig. 10. SMCs bilayer structure containing (a) nanopaper and actuated under electrical current and (b) series of solvent immersion cycles. Adapted with permission from Li et al. [125] copyright 2015 American Chemical Society for (a) and (b) and from Lu et al. [126] copyright 2016 Royal Society of Chemistry for (c) and (d).

is interesting to underline in this case, is that the actuation generated a stress (15 MPa) which was approximately 42 times of the strongest human muscle. Moreover, the reversible actuations were characterized with improved mechanical strength, reported to be repeated for 300 cycles without fatigue. The SMCs structures represented an effective route in the designing of novel high performing artificial muscles.

Similar to CNTs, CNFs possess excellent thermal and electrical conductivities. Generally, for better interfacial bonding they are oxidized and incorporated in the polymer material by direct blending (as nanopaper or hybrid filler of CNF) [127]. This allowed the electrical actuation of the SMCs, which presented enhanced mechanical performance [127–129]. Better dispersion of the CNFs could be achieved by high-power sonication or by *in situ* polymerization and subsequent laminating the CNF papers onto styrene-based SMPs activated upon electric voltage [15,110]. New SMCs with high-speed electrical actuation capability were developed by incorporating continuous, non-woven CNFs into an epoxy SMP matrix [130]. The originality of this system was established on the fiber morphology and their nanoscale dimensions. As a result the conductive network in the SMP was characterized by large interfacial area assuring high electrical conductivity, enhanced heat transfer and recovery stress.

CB is also an effective filler for the reinforcement of the polymer matrix and the maintenance of stable physical crosslinking polymer structure [131]. Often, it is incorporated with another conductive nanofiller. CB was dispersed homogeneously within the polymer matrix and served as interconnections between the carbon fibers, while the fibers acted as long distance charge transporter by forming local conductive paths [132]. This synergistic effect was possible by combining the properties of the CB and the MWCNT nanopaper with nickel nanostrand [133]. The resulting SMCs were characterized by improved electrical and thermal conductivity. In this case the MWCNT nanopaper (laminated on the surface of SMP) served as a continuous path for electric current and the blended magnetic nickel nanostrands improved the thermal conductivity and facilitate the heat transfer from the nanopaper to the SMCs part.

The incorporation of graphene is another method to produce electrically conductive SMCs. In the literature it is described by analogous chemical properties than these of the nanotubes and structure similar with layered nanoclay. Graphene can be incorporated by direct mixing with the polymer matrix for the production of PVA water-induced SMP [134], by its preparation of polymer blends with embedded functionalized graphene (improved interfacial bonding and self-healing materials) [135], by PCL-click coupling with graphene sheet (enhanced mechanical and recovery properties) [136] or by conversion of graphene into paper or film form and incorporation in the polymer matrix [137]. Lu et al. demonstrated that the electrical conductivity of the graphene-based polymer materials can be improved at low voltage by the incorporation self-assembled and grafted graphene oxide onto the carbon fibers [138,139]. The synergistic effect of both nanofillers enhanced the reliability in bonding between carbon fiber and SMP matrix via Van der Waals and covalent cross-links, respectively.

3.2. SMCs containing noble metals

Nanosized noble metal structures such as silver (Ag) and gold (Au) nanoparticles (NPs), nanorods (NRs), nanowhiskers (NWs) and nanowires (NWrs) are of great interest for the production of new generation multi-responsive SMCs. Their large specific surface and strong surface plasmonic resonance (SPR) properties, offered the structures property to absorb specific



Fig. 11. SMCs materials containing Au nanofillers. Adapted with permission from Zhang and Zhao [140] copyright 2013 American chemical society for (a), from Zheng et al. [143] copyright 2015 The royal society of chemistry for (b), from Zhang et al. [39] copyright 2014 American chemical society for (c) and from Zhang et al. [145] copyright 2013 WILEY-VCH Verlag GmbH & Co. KGaA, Weinheim for (d).

wavelength in the range from deep UV to near IR light and to convert it to heat energy (photo-thermal effect). This presented the possibility to produce SMP materials with proper wavelength activation and local shape actuation.

3.2.1. SMCs containing gold nanofillers

In 2013, Zhang et al. demonstrated that Au NPs can be used not only for the observation of optically controllable SME but also to confer self-healing properties (SHP) to the polymer materials [140]. A great challenge in this kind of materials is that SMPs require a permanent network structure (typically chemically cross-linking) which is in conflict with the high chain mobility and interdiffusion needed for the production of SHP. In this point for the design of the SHP it is preferable to produce materials on one single-polymer with both light-controlled shape-memory and optical healing capabilities. The incorporation of small amount of poly(ethylene glycol)methyl ether functionalized Au NPs (0.003 wt%) to cross-linked poly (ethylene oxide) (PEO) films was sufficient to confer such properties to the films. Moreover, after the incorporation of the nanofillers, in the polymer materials it was possible to assure their photo-thermally induced healable and SME properties. Digital images of the self-healing and the light-induced shape recovery process of the produced systems are presented in Fig. 11(a). Even more, the obtained materials were characterized by mechanical properties close to these of the same material before cracking.

Light-sensitive biocompatible polymer networks-based on $poly(\beta$ -amino esters) containing Au NRs have been recently developed [141]. The produced nanocomposites presented SME upon local irradiation with IR light and subsequent heating above the polymer T_g. As a result, an instantaneous shape recovery was observed until this change moved the sample outside of the beam's path. The authors demonstrated that the thermal transitions of the networks (from glassy to rubbery) can be tuned through the cross-linked density and the introduction of the NRs. Moreover the materials were not toxic against cells and had mild inflammatory response. Therefore Hribar et al. produced biocompatible polymer-Au NRs nanocomposites (films and microspheres) for the release of an antitumor agent doxorubicin. The obtained $poly(\beta$ -amino ester)-based materials were designed for IR light-responsive with a T_g close to the temperature of the human body and exhibited enhanced therapeutic efficacy in terms of limiting the proliferation of tumor T6-17 cells [142]. From on the published research it is clear that the near-IR light-sensitive SMP materials can find wide biomedical application since this irradiation can penetrate the body tissue.

New horizons of application for the functional and actuated SMPs are light-guided smart windows, light-tracking solar panels, actuators, dry adhesives, etc. Zheng et al. described the production of light-responsive SMP micropillar arrays containing PEGylated Au NRs (up to 0.2 mol%) by replica molding from a poly(dimethylsiloxane) mold [143]. In order to obtain the temporary shape of the microstructures, the materials were bent by exercising a load on top of the sample and this above

its T_g. The deformed structure was locked after cooling down the sample to room temperature. Upon laser irradiation (wavelength of 532 nm; power of 0.3 W) the pillars presented local actuation by recovering their initial shape in 5 s. This phenomenon was accompanied by a switch of optical properties of the films - from opaque (bent pillars) to transparent (straight pillars) and vice versa. This experiment proved that the change in the films surface topography (bent of straight position of the micropillars) has a direct impact on the materials wetting and hydrophobic properties (Fig. 11(b)). Epoxybased SMP pillars covered with a thin film of Au or Au-palladium alloy (thickness of 20 nm) were also reported ensuring the material unidirectional wetting properties. An anisotropic liquid spreading behavior was recorded where the water droplets propagated in direction opposite to the pillar tilting [144]. Cross-linked PEO loaded matrix with a small amount of Au NPs (0.5 wt%) demonstrated controlled SPR absorption of the nanofillers and allowed the formation of a temperature gradient in the temporary shape of the polymer resulting in anisotropic polymer chain relaxation and strain energy release [39]. As a consequence it was possible to create a multitude of deformations and to control the mechanical motions of the SMCs (Fig. 11(c)). Variation of the light polarization can also be used as an effective way to control the photo-thermal effect [145]. For this purpose PVA/AuNRs (nanofillers of 0.02 wt%) films were stretching above the polymer T_g and cooled to ambient temperature. In reference to this data, the NRs were oriented in the materials and their light absorption spectrum became light polarization dependent. The shape-memory behavior of material was easily controlled using the light polarization direction, the time of exposure and the polarization angle (Fig. 11(d)).

3.2.2. SMCs containing silver nanofillers

Promising method for the production of SMPs with physical cross-linking structures is the use of metal-ligand coordination systems. Wang et al. described SMCs containing Ag (Ag, 3 wt%)-coordination polymer network [146]. In this case the polymer matrix was isonicotinate-functionalized polyester (PIE) and the pyrazinamide groups were located in the polymer side chains representing the ligand for the Ag ions. It was reported that the degree of cross-linking of the polymer network and the recovery of the initial shape can be easily modulated by the amount of the absorbed ions. As a consequence the addition of the metal ions led to an increase of the film rigidity (higher storage modulus of 1130 MPa) compared to the pristine films (950 MPa). The produced SMP also acted as a reservoir of the metal ions, allowing their release once the polymer network was placed in physiological conditions. The films exhibited antibacterial properties against *Escherichia coli* and good cytocompatibility with osteoblast cells favoring their biomedical application as smart medical devices (wound dressings, implants, etc.). Schematic presentation of the films architecture, SME and their antibacterial effect are summarized in Fig. 12(a).

Ag NWrs are other interesting structures for their high thermal and electrical conductivity. They offer the possibility to produce metallic nanotubes, stretchable and transparent conducting electrodes and semiconductors, organic light-emitting diodes, organic solar cells, touch screens, electrochemical devices, capacities sensor, etc. [147]. A critical issue for their production is the homogeneous dispersion of the Ag NWrs and the construction of conductive percolating network. New tendency in the designing of SMCs is the fabrication of bi- or multilayer structures instead of direct blending of the nanofillers with the polymers. Recently, bilayer films were reported, where one of the layer contained Ag NWrs and the other was SMPUs [148,149]. Schematic representation of the films concept is shown in Fig. 12(b). In these studies it was shown that the bilayer materials were flexible and highly conductive: the application of 1.5 V (DC voltage) was sufficient to turn on the LED. On the other hand, the electrical properties were strain-dependent. The materials conductivity was preserved as the films elongation was less than 12% and their resistance significantly increased (200 Ω /sq). The Ag NWrs-SMPU exhibited good and fast electro-responsive shape recovery as a consequence of the Joule effect heating (Fig. 12(b)). For greater stretching of the films, a loss of conductivity was observed due to the increase in the length of the conductive path and difficulties in the electrons transfer. The described results demonstrated that the Ag NWrs-based nanocomposites can find potential application in the production of wearable flexible and conductive electronics with multi-functional SMPs.

Deformable electronic devices are desired for many new applications, such as wearable displays, solar panels, and noninvasive biomedical devices, where large deformation may be encountered to cope with body movements. Highly flexible SMP bilayer electrodes containing Ag NWrs (diameter of 60 nm and length of 6 μ m) can be successfully used for potential elaboration of polymer light-emitting diodes [150]. By a simple two-step procedure, bilayer films of layer Ag NWrs and cross-linked polyacrylate layer were created. The materials have the advantage of being transparent with smooth surface (roughness less than 5 nm) preventing the shocks across the semiconductor films. Moreover the shape-memory properties of the cross-linked network allowed the repeatedly programming of the materials: under compressive strain (bent up to 16% without significant change in sheet resistance) or upon tensile strain (accompanied by a slight increase in the sheet resistance). After the recovery step, the resistance change was fully reserved and a minimal loss of the materials electroluminescent property was registered. The efficacy of the produced Ag NWrs/polyacrylate electrodes of 14 cd/A was found to be slightly higher than the usually used indium-doped tin oxide (ITO) anode.

The application of Ag embedded SMCs in the field of flexible solar modules (polymer solar cells of semi-transparent solar cells in windows) is of great interest since they involve low-cost solar energy, great materials choice and manufacturing advantages [151]. An important parameter influencing the materials properties is the nanofiller morphology. In the study of Yu et al. a special attention was paid on the Ag NWrs length [152]. Short Ag NWrs (length of 4–10 μ m) led to the production of devices with high fill factor (FF) as a consequence of the high surface coverage of the nanowires, but with a low photo-current due to the loss of transmittance. In contrast, using long Ag NWrs (length above 20 μ m) the devices had high photo-current but lower FF. SMC containing a stack of short and long NWrs (high photo-current and FF) possessed



Fig. 12. SMCs materials containing Ag nanofillers. Adapted with permission from Wang et al. [146] copyright 2014 The Royal Society of Chemistry for (a), from Luo et al. [149] copyright 2014 Elsevier B.V. for (b) and from Lu et al. [154] copyright 2014 Wiley Periodicals, Inc. for (c) and (d).

around 3.3% power conversion efficiency which is similar to control devices on ITO/glass substrates. The produced Ag NWrs-polymethacrylate nanocomposite electrodes were defined as highly flexible and could be bent to a maximum 8% tensile strain.

Multilayer SMCs can be produced through the combination of different nanofillers. Several studies dealing with this concept have already been published [153,154]. In order to improve the electro-thermal properties and electro-activated shape-recovery performance of epoxy-based thermoset SMP resin, the Ag NPs - decorated graphene oxide (GO) assembly grafted onto carbon fibers were used. In the obtained multilayer nanocomposite, the carbon fibers were used to achieve Joule-heating induced shape recovery of the materials. The self-assembled GO grafted onto the carbon fibers acted as a Joule-heat-carrying layer (because of their excellent electrical and thermal conductivities) and the silver-nanoparticle-decorated GO was used to decrease the thermal dissimilarity and facilitate heat-transfer from the carbon fiber to the polymer matrix. Schematic presentation of the SMCs architecture is shown in Fig. 12(c). The coating of the carbon fiber mat grafted with Ag NPs-decorated GO onto the surface of SMP was realized via resin-transfer molding. With such a design, it was possible to modulate the electrical resistivity of the multilayer films by varying the GO and Ag NPs content. The bend n-like shape (temporary shape) materials were successfully actuated after the application of direct-current electric field of 8.6 V. The recovery to the initial shape was achieved above the polymer Tg and it was dependent on the magnitude of the applied voltage and the electrical properties of the SMCs. As presented in Fig. 12(d-2), this process was faster for nanofiller containing films (36 s). These results demonstrated that the Ag NPs enhanced the uniform heat transfer in the nanocomposites which resulted in faster shape recovery.

3.3. SMCs containing metal oxide nanofillers

Magnetically addressable SMPs present an attractive application where magnetic nanofillers take part of the materials building block. In these systems, the magnetic NPs play the role of inductive heaters, which offer the possibility to remotely trigger the change between two or more discrete shapes of an object via the application of an alternating magnetic field [155]. Such an approach was found to be of interest for the production of devices for biomedical applications where it is possible to realize a noncontact harmless activation of an object within the body without heating the tissue [156]. One of the most commonly used magnetically sensitive nanofillers are the iron oxides (Fe₃O₄) NPs. These are characterized with good biocompatibility, nontoxicity and high magnetism, thus making them suitable for the design of magnetic drug targeting systems, magnetic resonance imaging for clinical diagnosis, recording materials catalysts, magnetically controlled smart implants, etc.

The traditional approach for the creation of magnetic SMPs is by physical incorporation of the Fe₃O₄ NPs into an SMP, where no specific interaction is taking place between the nanofiller and the polymer matrix. For better dispersion of the



Fig. 13. SMCs materials containing Fe_3O_4 and TiO_2 NPs as nanofillers. Cross-linked PCL SMPs containing Fe_3O_4 decorated with conductive MWCNTs actuated under thermal, magnetic and electrical stimulus (a) and (b) and HPU SMCs materials loaded with TiO_2 NPs with self-healing (c) and shape recovery properties (d). Adapted with permission from Li et al. [166] copyright 2014 Royal society of chemistry for (a) and (b) and from Thakur and Karak [172] copyright Royal Society of Chemistry 2016 for (c) and (d).

nanostructures, the surface is somewhat (non)covalently modified in order to enhance their miscibility within the material and create nanoscale netpoints in the polymer matrix. For example, Fe₃O₄ NPs obtained by co-precipitation of divalent and trivalent iron salts using PEG-10000 as a dispersing surfactant were uniformly dispersed in the biocompatible $poly(D_{\mu}L)$ lactide) (PDLLA/Fe₃O₄ weight ratios of 1:1, 2:1, 3:1). The materials presented enhanced tensile properties were explained the occurred interaction between the NPs and the PDLLA (hydrogen bonding between Fe-OH group of Fe₃O₄ and O=C of PDLLA) and SME upon alternating magnetic field (frequency of 20 kHz and strength of 6.8 kA/m). The recovery ratio in this system was depending on the physical entanglements of molecular chains and the NPs content (average specimen response time around 35 s) [157]. Fe₃O₄ NPs initially synthesized by co-precipitation method followed by their surface modification using oleic acid were incorporated in PLLA. The evenly dispersed nanofiller (up to 20 wt%) led to an improvement of the mechanical properties of the materials (elastic modulus, tensile strength and elongation at break) as well as their shapememory properties. Higher Fe₃O₄ NPs content (30 or 40 wt%) led to a deterioration of these properties as a result of the NPs agglomeration inside the polymer matrix. However, the shape recovery ratio in PLLA/Fe₃O₄ (nanofiller content 10 wt %) and the recovery speed in an alternating magnetic field are lower than that occurred in water at 70 °C (Fig. 13(a)). In this case the authors attributed the lower shape recovery ratio and the recovery speed to the low frequency and strength of the magnetic field, which lead to the small heat generated by the Fe₃O₄ NPs [158]. PCL as a semi-crystalline and biocompatible polymer is another suitable candidate for the production of magnetically responsive materials. In the literature linear crosslinked PCL thermo- and magnetic sensitive materials were reported [159,160]. Of interest was the materials degree of degradation, which was accelerated with the addition of the Fe₃O₄. This effect was explained by the hydrophilic nature of the NPs promoting the hydrolysis of the polymer ester bonds. As a consequence SMP permanent domain was damaged and the SME performance decreased. This study demonstrated that hydrophilic nanofillers could be used indirectly as modulating agent for the SMP degree of degradation constructing implants with desired life time, function and shape-memory properties. Other suitable candidates for the production of magnetic NPs (up to 10 wt%) loaded SMPs are the HPUs [161,162]. They present the advantage of possessing low viscosity, high solubility and reactivity, and good compatibilizing capacity. The obtained materials were non-contact activated under microwave stimulus and were characterized by improved mechanical and thermal properties. In 2014 Bai et al. developed a one-pot synthesis of norbornene-capped super-paramagnetic iron oxide NPs and their integration into polynorbornene by ring-opening metathesis polymerization of norbornene in the presence of the NPs [163]. Exploring this idea, it was possible to produce new magnetically addressable SMPs in which the Fe_3O_4

NPs (up to 20 wt%) were well dispersed and interacted via specific non-covalent complexation with the carboxylate moieties of the polymer. The functionalized NPs acted as cross-links and magnetic-induction heaters in the macromolecular network architecture where the polymer was in amorphous state. The nanocomposites were characterized by a superparamagnetic response, with saturation magnetization of around 2 and 5 emu/g for the nanocomposites with 10 and 20 wt% Fe₃O₄, respectively. The reversible nature of the non-covalent binding of the polymerizable ligands to the Fe₃O₄ nanoparticles was strong enough to bestow the materials with the ability to form appropriately strong networks that exhibit shape-memory behavior. Those depended on the NPs content: better results for the lower Fe₃O₄ containing materials (up to 1 wt%).

In the study of Shuang et al., vinyl-capped Fe₃O₄ NPs was used as an effective cross-linking agent for the preparation of the polyPMMA-PEG SMP materials [164]. The new molecular design ensured the good distribution of the NPs, prevented their displacement and reaggregation in the polymer matrix. Apart from the enhanced mechanical properties the materials showed uniform heat-generation and heat-transfer in alternating magnetic field environment. Therefore, the systems presented durable shape-memory performance during the programmed deformation-recovery processes. Moreover, the novel remote-activated SMP exhibited faster magnetic responsiveness compared to the SMPs with physically dispersed NPs and good stability when exposed at high temperature and external stress are applied. Homogenous dispersion and enhanced compatibility of the nanofiller within the polymer matrix could be also achieved by grafting oligomers on the NPs surface. For instance, Schmidt et al. incorporated oligo(ε -caprolactone)-grafted Fe₃O₄ superparamagnetic NPs into thermosets of oligo(ε -caprolactone)dimethacrylate/butyl acrylate [165]. It was shown that the biocompatible material recovered its original straight shape in 20 s when magnetic field with frequency of 300 kHz and power of 5.0 kW are applied.

In 2014, Li and co-workers demonstrated that it was possible to obtain a novel type of SMCs using biodegradable and biocompatible chemically cross-linked PCL with allyl alcohol as polymer matrix and Fe_3O_4 decorated conductive MWCNTs $(Fe_3O_4@M)$ as a magnetism and electricity responsive source [166]. The Fe_3O_4 NPs (diameter of 20 nm) were fabricated by chemical coprecipitation of Fe³⁺ and Fe²⁺ ions on the surface of the carboxyl-modified MWCNTs (diameter of 20–30 nm and a length of 20–30 mm). The advantage here was that the magnetic Fe₃O₄ layer covered the outside of the MWCNTs and contributed to the magnetic properties while the outside of the WMCNTs (without NPs loading) were responsible for the electric properties of the material. The incorporation of the nanofillers with different properties offered the possibility to produce multi-stimuli responsive SMPs upon external thermal (hot water), magnetic field (frequency of 20 kHz and strength of 6.8 kA/m) and electric field (60 V) stimuli (Fig. 13(a)). Moreover, it was demonstrated that the nanocomposite exhibited multistage stimulus recovery from a temporary shape to a permanent one, triggered by alternating the stimuli and this was close to the human physiological temperature (Fig. 13(b)). Due to the semi-crystalline nature of the polymer, the materials also exhibited 2W-reversible shape-memory capabilities when subjected to a constant load during heating and cooling on a thermal region ranging from above T_m to below the crystallization temperature. The Fe₃O₄@M-filled materials had good biocompatibility against osteoblast cells, suggesting their potential application as smart medical devices (implants, functional tissue engineering constructs and artificial muscles). Biocompatible multi-stimuli responsive SMCs were also obtained using poly (ε -caprolactone)-PU as a polymer matrix [167]. The Fe₃O₄ loaded materials (10 or 30 wt%) recovered their initial shape in temperature range close to the human body (hot water response) and when placed in alternating magnetic field (f of 45 kHz and H up to 35.7 kA/m), which made them suitable for sensitive biomedical devices.

 Fe_3O_4 in SMPs could be used not only as nanoreinforced agent as well as an effective nanofiller for the generation of gradual hydrolysis degradation of sunflower oil modified HPU/Fe₃O₄ materials [168]. Moreover, the biocompatible nanocomposites (Fe₃O₄ content of 15 wt%) exhibited excellent antimicrobial activity, prevented the biofilm formation against *Staphylococcus aureus* and *Klebsiella pneumoniae* and had a good cytocompatibility with different cells lines. Based on the obtained results the materials were classified as suitable for biomedical applications (magnetically controlled smart implants and tissue engineering scaffolds).

Semiconductor photo-catalysts, such as TiO_2 NPs, are another metal oxide nanofillers used for the nanoreinforcement of the SMCs. They are characterized by large specific surface area and possess remarkable photo-catalytic properties especially, photo-stability in solution, nontoxicity, redox selectivity and strong oxidizing power. Currently TiO_2 NPs are used for wastewater treatment, preparation of photo-induced hydrophilic coatings and self-cleaning devices. This makes them an interesting candidate for the production of materials with SHP or for application in minimally invasive surgery [169].

Until now few studies have focused on SMCs containing TiO_2 NPs. lijima et al. discussed the surface-modification of the nanofillers with anionic surfactant [170]. The structure presented anionic head group and organic chains that branched into a hydrophobic alkyl and a hydrophilic PEG chain ended by a polymerizable vinyl group. As a result of the surfactant complex properties, TiO_2 NPs were completely dispersed in various organic solvents (alcohols, nitriles, ketones and acetates) and polymers [epoxy resin and poly(methylmethacrylate) resin]. The obtained TiO_2 /epoxy nanocomposites possessed shape-memory properties by recovering under direct heating its initial shape. The concept of biodegradable SMPs containing TiO_2 NPs was also reported in the literature [171]. For this purpose the metal oxide was surface-modified by ring-opening polymerization of ε -caprolactone (g-TiO₂) ensuring its good dispersion in the poly(L-lactide-*co*- ε -caprolactone) (PLCL) polymer matrix. Due to the additional physical cross-linking between the polymer chains of g-TiO₂ and PLCL the obtained nanocomposites (TiO₂ of 5 wt%) presented enhanced mechanical properties: increase of the tensile strength and of the elongation at break, and shape-memory properties compared to these of the PLCL films.

Great challenge in the SMCs chemical architecture is the production of multi-functional materials. In a recently published study, HPU films with shape-memory, SHP and self-cleaning properties (SCP) upon sunlight exposure were reported [172].

This was achieved by the combination of TiO₂ NPs and reduced graphene oxide (RGO, RGO up to 1 wt%). Consequently, simple modulation of the nanofillers amount and composition allowed to tune the materials properties. Digital and optical microscopic photographs of cracked and healed nanocomposite films are presented in Fig. 13(c). On the other hand high amount of TiO₂ NPs (5–10 wt%) conferred good SCP by photocatalytic degradation (within 2–3 h) of a model dye - methylene blue. Moreover, it was shown that under sunlight exposure the SMC presented rapid and greater shape recovery (R_r 91–95%) in comparison to the pristine HPU materials. This was explained with the high light absorbing capacity of RGO and its energy transfer allowing the heating of the sample at temperature close to the polymer T_m (Fig. 13(d)). The mechanical properties of the materials were also nanofiller-dose depended. Due to the hyperbranched structure of the polymer, the HPU films were characterized by poor mechanical properties. In contrast, all HPU nanocomposites possessed significantly improved tensile strength, tensile modulus, toughness and elongation at break. The nanoreinforced phenomena was explained by the good dispersion of nanohybrid, its compatibility and interfacial interactions with the polymer chains (higher aspect ratio of RGO and presence of hydroxyl groups and polar Ti-O groups).

Zinc oxide (ZnO) possess unique physical and chemical properties, such as high chemical stability, high electrochemical coupling coefficient, broad range of radiation absorption and high photo-stability. The piezo- and pyroelectric properties of this filler allow its use as a sensor, converter, energy generator and photocatalyst in hydrogen production. Because of its hardness, rigidity and piezoelectric constant it is an important material in the ceramics industry, while its low toxicity, bio-compatibility and biodegradability make it a material of interest for biomedical application [173]. In the literature, there are few articles on the ZnO SMCs loading. They are containing imidazole-zinc ion for the production of coordinated shape-memory hydrogel [174], triple-shape-memory poly(acrylonitrile 2-methacryloyloxyethyl phosphorylcholine) from dipole-dipole-zinc ion coordination [175] or epoxy-based SMP containing metallosupramolecular unit formed by coordinating 2,6-bis(*N*-methyl-benzimidazolyl)-pyridine ligands to zinc di[bis(trifluoromethylsulfonyl)-imide] [176], ZnO NRs in PU matrix [177,178].

3.4. SMCs containing cellulose nanocrystals

Characterized with their renewable resources, stiffness, and biocompatibility cellulose nanocrystals (CNCs, previously known as cellulose nanowhiskers) have been considered as a suitable nanoreinforcing material for divers biopolymers [179]. Furthermore, CNCs are derived from the most abundant biopolymers and offer many advantages, such as low cost, low density, availability, renewability and unsurpassed quintessential physical and chemical properties [180]. Their chemical structure (presence of hydroxyl groups) offers the possibility to form high-modulus and interconnected CNCs network in the polymer matrix via hydrogen bonding. An advantage of this nanofiller is that they exhibit high stiffness and high aspect ratio [181]. Generally CNCs are defined with low toxicity, which makes them attractive for the production of water-induced SMCs with potential biomedical applications (self-tightening sutures and self-retractable and removable vascular stents). However, the preparation of nanocomposites by direct physical incorporation of CNCs into the polymeric matrix is quite difficult due to the poor affinity between the nanofillers and the polymer chains leading to an insignificant increase in or even failure to improve the mechanical properties of the polymer. Liu et al. described an interesting approach for the production of thermos-responsive and water-responsive SMCs by using CNCs as a cross-linking agent [182]. The network was obtained by chemically bonded the CNCs via their hydroxyl groups to low molecular 4,4-diphenylmethane diisocyanate endfunctionalized PCL and PEG. The PEG[60]-PCL[40]-CNC[10] biocompatible nanocomposite exhibited excellent thermoinduced and water-induced shape-memory effects (temperature range close to the human body temperature) as presented in Fig. 14(a) and (b). In both cases, the R_r was around 85% and the materials shape-memory properties depended on the polymer degree of crystallinity and the materials degree of cross-linking. For the water responsive case the films presented a certain degree of swelling, which was directly related to their biodegradability.

On the other hand the strategy to cross-link CNCs with low molecular weight PEG and PCL was proven to be effective for the enhancement of the materials' mechanical strength by variation of the PEG content and the incorporation of the nanocrystals (tensile stress of 6.28 MPa and elongation to break of 160% for PEG[60]–PCL[40]–CNC[10], CNCs of 10 wt%). Another great advantage of this system was its good hydrophilicity (presence of CNCs and PEG), biocompatibility of all used components, controllable biodegradability as well as good cytocompatibility against osteoblast cells. This makes them suitable for the design of new smart biomaterials such as self-tightening sutures and self-retractable smart stents.

It is worth mentioning that CNCs offer a possibility to produce water-sensitive SMPs whose triggering mechanism is completely athermal compared to the traditional systems where water (or other solvent) is used as plasticizers in order to lower T_g of polymer and leading to the materials shape recovery at room temperature or lower. Water-activated mechanically adaptive PU SMPCs containing CNCs have also been described in the literature [183]. In their dry state the materials possessed enhanced mechanical properties (nanofiller content above the percolation limit) and upon deionized water exposure they swelled slightly. This effect allowed the materials water-induced shape recovery and led to a decrease in the storage modulus values due to the competitive hydrogen bonding between water molecules and the nanofillers or the nanowhiskers-rubbery matrix network. In this mind, in 2012 Zhu et al. reported novel and effective strategy to design elastomeric thermoplastic PU/CNCs materials with rapidly switchable shape recovery (10 min) [184]. The sample water triggering in this case was made on the successful combination of the nanofiller percolation network chemo-mechanical adaptability and the entropic elasticity of the elastomer. Such water-responsive materials are promising for the production of breathable clothing and medical devices triggered by human body liquids. Water-active shape-memory materials using



Fig. 14. SMCs materials containing CNCs: (a) Thermo-responsive shape recovery behavior of the PEG-PCL-CNC nanocomposites when heated in oven at 60 °C, (b) water responsive behavior of the nanocomposites in water at 37 °C, (c) water-active shape-memory effects of pretreated PGSU-CNC: original shape (1, wet form after immersion in distilled), fixed deformed shape (2, dried material), deformed shape at the beginning of immersion in water (3), recovered shape after immersion in water (4), and recovered shape after removal from water (5) and (d) digital photos of the shape memory process of PECU/CNC-C₆H₄NO₂ film with different CNC-C₆H₄NO₂ loading immersed in HCl (pH 4) and NaOH (pH 8) solution at room temperature. Adapted with permission from Li et al. [182] copyright 2015 American Chemical Society (a) and (b), from Wu et al. [185] copyright 2014 American chemical society (d).

hydrophilic CNCs as an active agent, were also prepared using biodegradable poly(glycerol sebacate urethane) (PGSU) [185]. In this study the hydrophilic nanocrystals were grafted along the polymer macromolecule: CNCs got competed with the -OH groups from PGS prepolymer (product of glycerol and sebacic acid polycondensation) to react with the isocyanate groups of hexamethylene diisocyanate in order to form urethane linkages. The presence of CNCs (up to 23 vol%) led to an improvement of the PGSU materials tensile strength and the Young's modulus up to 1040% and 4400%, respectively. The phenomena was explained with the formation of strong interfacial interactions based on hydrogen bonds between CNCs and PGSU in the blend. The shape fixity and shape recovery ratios of the PGSU-CNC nanocomposites increased with the CNCs content and became stable (R_r 98% and R_f 99%) after the first three wetting-stretching-drying cycles, owing to the elimination of the sample processing history and CNCs alignment. Digital images of the water-responsive SME are presented in Fig. 14(c). The materials were lipase enzymatically degradable (weight loss of 17% in 28 days), which favors their potential application as implants for minimally invasive medicine.

Functionalized CNCs can be used effectively for the production of pH-responsive SMCs by blending poly(ethylene glycol)poly(ε -caprolactone)-based polyurethane (PECU) [186]. By modifying the nanofiller surface with pyridine moieties [CNC-C₆H₄NO₂] it was possible to create pH-sensitive CNCs percolation network in the polymer matrix, acting as the switch units of the materials. The explored working idea here was that at high pH value, the CNC-C₆H₄NO₂ had attractive interactions from the hydrogen bonding between pyridine groups and hydroxyl moieties. At low pH value, these interactions were reduced or disappeared due to the protonation of pyridine groups (Lewis base). Therefore, the hydrogen bonding interactions can be easily disassociated by altering the pH-environment values monitoring the pH-responsiveness of the nanofillers and the materials shape-memory responsiveness (Fig. 14(d)). The CNCs containing SMCs were characterized by improved mechanical properties and can be potentially developed into a new smart polymer material (biomaterials, smart actuators, and sensors).

Segmented thermoplastic PUs are an interesting class of polymer due to the great possibility to modify the chemical structure of their segments: soft segments as a switching segment in SMP and hard segment as a permanent shape responsible. This design offers the advantage to synthesize SMP systems with different molecular architectures and properties. Inspirited by this idea, CNCs were incorporated as a hard segment in PU bionanocomposites in order to improve their mechanical properties [187]. As a result of the thermodynamic incompatibility between both segments, microphase separation of PU/CNCs bionanocomposites was obtained. This was responsible for the presence of two main transitions: soft and hard phase melting temperatures. It was found that the addition of the CNCs led to an increase in the hard phase-crystallinity

and improvement of the storage modulus and the shape recovery performances. The mechanical properties of poly(mannitol sebacate) (PMS) network were also enhanced by the incorporation of 5 wt% CNCs (six-fold increase in Young's modulus and five-fold improvement in toughness) [188]. This effect was related to the presence of the hydroxyl groups in the CNCs surface that efficiently interacted with the polymer matrix. The SME of the PMS containing nanocomposites was in the range of physiological temperatures, which makes them also potentially useful for biomedical applications (soft tissue engineering scaffolds).

3.5. SMCs containing other nanofillers

In the literature, it was found that the SMPs properties can be reinforced by the incorporation of other less studied (nano)fillers such as: microfibers, fabrics and Kevlar mats, carbon or glass fibers. Due to their high elastic modulus, strength and characteristic structural morphology (fiber axial directional disposition) they are capable of ensuring higher mechanical load while maintaining the transverse direction [189]. SMCs containing such nanofillers were described with potential application in the production of spacecraft self-deployable and vibration control structures [40,190,191]. Exfoliated nanoclay as additional hard phase can also reinforce the materials mechanical and shape memory properties [192–194]. Alternative SMPs nanofillers are the SiC and SiO₂ particles. This structures were previously used as cross-linking agent after their surface modification with PCL [195] or coupling with SMPU chains [196].

4. Future directions and challenges

Based on the previously described progress in the field of SMCs production, several future directions and related challenges may be considered:

- (i) During the years it has been demonstrated that the incorporation of different nanostructured fillers (nanotubes, nanofibers, NPs, NRs, NWs, NWrs, nanocrystals, etc.) in the SMP-matrix allows the enhancement of the materials mechanical properties. Despite the confirmed research progress, it should be noted that in some cases of direct practical application, the new polymer devices remain with relatively poor mechanical properties. To overcome this difficulty additional efforts are needed to optimize the nanofillers dispersion and the materials characteristics on structural fatigue, relaxation, creep and duration.
- (ii) Due to the important impact on human health, the fabrication of biocompatible and biodegradable SMPs medical devices is of great interest. Such materials include scaffolds for tissue engineering, implants for minimally invasive surgery procedures, self-tightening sutures, self-retractable and removable stents, drug delivery systems, synthesis of protein-polymer or DNA-polymer conjugates for therapeutic. Here the main challenges concern the materials rate of degradation (enzymatic or hydrolytic) their degree of toxicity, mechanical solicitation, etc.
- (iii) Smart materials and structures obtained by three-dimensional manufacturing (3D printing) are another attractive domain to be developed for the near future. The change in the structural reconfiguration over time upon external stimuli gave the emergence of novel '4D printing' procedure. This allow the production of SMCs as actuators for soft robotics, self-evolving structures, anti-counterfeiting system, active origami and controlled sequential folding as well as 4D bio-printing materials (living biological 3D structures such as tissues, organs and cells or bio-origami hydrogel scaffolds). Some technological and design limitations remain still unsolved such as: limited choice of polymer to be used, multi-material components fabrication, presence of microstructural defects and materials real time adapting.
- (iv) Inspired by nature, the design of self-cleaning, self-healing and self-adapting SMPs materials is gaining increased interest over the last few years. These materials are suitable for the elaboration of load-bearing aircraft components, self-cleaning and light-guided windows, flexible solar modules (polymer solar cells), smart textiles, bionic robot, etc. The production of nanocomposites with multi-step responsive self-based capabilities and improved durability will further improve the performance in the field. However none of those polymer systems are commercially available at present and development of new polymers and polymer blends is needed.
- (v) Strong interest of both academic and commercial researchers present the energy harvesting SMCs such as visible light-responsive SMPs (solar energy) and chemical-responsive SMPs (chemical reaction energy). The molecular, gas or sound sensible materials can be defined as forthcoming nanocomposites materials. Wireless and remote-controllable SMCs are another class of devices to be produced (magnetic and light actuated composites and pizeo-electrics containing materials).
- (vi) In the industry, currently these materials find application in automobile engineering (seat and adaptive lens assemblies, reconfigurable storage bins, airflow control devices, etc.), polymer solar cells, food packaging for thermal and light sensitive products, deployable structures (reflectors, ground based deployable mirrors), smart textile (life jacket, floating wheels) and others. Despite their multi-functionality and large range of properties the direct transfer from the laboratory to industrial scale remain difficult. In this direction the main problems are the final SME complexity affected by many factors such as the programming step and the triggering process parameters. In addition a quick and versatile manufacturing process is needed, while focusing on use of low-cost additives and ensured profit gain, etc.

5. Conclusion

In the present review a short overview on the SMPs conception, fabrication, modeling during the last twenty years was described. A special attention was paid on the production of new generation SMP materials with multi-responsiveness by the incorporation of nanosized fillers such as carbon-based, noble metal-based nanostructures, metal oxide, and cellulose nanocrystals. The produced SMCs were mainly studied for their enhanced mechanical, thermal and shape recovery properties. Moreover, the new materials were described as sensitive to a great range of stimuli such as electrical current, light, magnetic field, water, solvents, etc. As a conclusion, SMCs have greatly evolved during the past couple of years, particularly in terms of new polymer devices with desired properties and functions. Given the SMCs advantages and multi-functional behavior, we expect them to become one of the leading research subject on smart materials production in near future.

Acknowledgements

LPCM thanks the Belgian Federal Government Office of Science Policy (SSTC-PAI 6/27) for general support and is much indebted to both Wallonia and the European Commission "FSE and FEDER" for financial support in the frame of Phasing-out Hainaut. F. Pilate is a FRS-FNRS PhD student and J.-M. Raquez is a FRS-FNRS research associate.

Financial support from the BEWARE (BElgium WAllonia REsearch, project convention no. 410161) Fellowships Academia programme co-funded by the COFUND programme of the European Union (FP7-Marie Curie Actions) is gratefully acknowledged.

References

- [1] L. Sun, W.M. Huang, Z. Ding, Y. Zhao, C.C. Wang, H. Purnawali, C. Tang, Stimulus-responsive shape memory materials: a review, Mater. Des. 33 (2012) 577–640.
- [2] F. Zhang, T. Zhou, Y. Liu, J. Leng, Microwave synthesis and actuation of shape memory polycaprolactone foams with high speed, Sci Rep. 5 (2015).
- [3] H. Du, Z. Song, J. Wang, Z. Liang, Y. Shen, F. You, Microwave-induced shape-memory effect of silicon carbide/poly(vinyl alcohol) composite, Sens. Actuators, A 228 (2015) 1–8.
- [4] Y. Fang, Y. Ni, S.-Y. Leo, C. Taylor, V. Basile, P. Jiang, Reconfigurable photonic crystals enabled by pressure-responsive shape-memory polymers, Nat. Commun. 6 (2015).
- [5] Y. Fang, Y. Ni, B. Choi, S.-Y. Leo, J. Gao, B. Ge, C. Taylor, V. Basile, P. Jiang, Chromogenic photonic crystals enabled by novel vapor-responsive shapememory polymers, Adv. Mater. (Weinheim, Ger) 27 (24) (2015) 3696–3704.
- [6] W. Guo, C.-H. Lu, R. Orbach, F. Wang, X.-J. Qi, A. Cecconello, D. Seliktar, I. Willner, pH-stimulated DNA hydrogels exhibiting shape-memory properties, Adv. Mater. (Weinheim, Ger) 27 (1) (2015) 73–78.
- [7] Q. Zhao, H.J. Qi, T. Xie, Recent progress in shape memory polymer: new behavior, enabling materials, and mechanistic understanding, Prog. Polym. Sci. 49–50 (2015) 79–120.
- [8] J. Leng, X. Lan, Y. Liu, S. Du, Shape-memory polymers and their composites: stimulus methods and applications, Prog. Mater. Sci. 56 (7) (2011) 1077– 1135.
- [9] H. Lu, M. Lei, Y. Yao, K. Yu, Y. Fu, Shape memory polymer nanocomposites: nano-reinforcement and multifunctionalization, Nanosci. Nanotechnol. Lett. 6 (9) (2014) 772–786.
- [10] Q. Meng, J. Hu, A review of shape memory polymer composites and blends, Compos. A Appl. Sci. Manuf. 40 (11) (2009) 1661–1672.
- [11] H. Meng, G. Li, A review of stimuli-responsive shape memory polymer composites, Polymer 54 (9) (2013) 2199–2221.
- [12] M.O. Gök, M.Z. Bilir, B.H. Gürcüm, Shape-memory applications in textile design, Procedia Soc. Behav. Sci. 195 (2015) 2160–2169.
- [13] W. Sokolowski, A. Metcalfe, S. Hayashi, L. Yahia, J. Raymond, Biomed. Mater. 2 (2007) S23.
- [14] T. Ware, D. Simon, K. Hearon, C. Liu, S. Shah, J. Reeder, N. Khodaparast, M.P. Kilgard, D.J. Maitland, R.L. Rennaker, W.E. Voit, Three-dimensional flexible electronics enabled by shape memory polymer substrates for responsive neural interfaces. Macromol. Mater. Eng. 297 (12) (2012) 1193–1202.
- [15] L. Haibao, Y. Kai, L. Yanju, L. Jinsong, Sensing and actuating capabilities of a shape memory polymer composite integrated with hybrid filler, Smart Mater. Struct. 19 (6) (2010) 065014.
- [16] S. Mondal, J.L. Hu, Z. Yong, Free volume and water vapor permeability of dense segmented polyurethane membrane, J. Membr. Sci. 280 (1–2) (2006) 427–432.
- [17] L. Santo, F. Quadrini, A. Accettura, W. Villadei, Shape memory composites for self-deployable structures in aerospace applications, Procedia Eng. 88 (2014) 42–47.
- [18] Y. Mao, K. Yu, M.S. Isakov, J. Wu, M.L. Dunn, H. Jerry Qi, Sequential self-folding structures by 3D printed digital shape memory polymers, Sci. Rep. 5 (2015) 13616.
- [19] L. Yanju, D. Haiyang, L. Liwu, L. Jinsong, Shape memory polymers and their composites in aerospace applications: a review, Smart Mater. Struct. 23 (2) (2014) 023001.
- [20] W.M. Huang, Y. Zhao, C.C. Wang, Z. Ding, H. Purnawali, C. Tang, J.L. Zhang, Thermo/chemo-responsive shape memory effect in polymers: a sketch of working mechanisms, fundamentals and optimization, J. Polym. Res. 19 (9) (2012) 1–34.
- [21] C. Liu, H. Qin, P. Mather, Review of progress in shape-memory polymers, J. Mater. Chem. 17 (16) (2007) 1543-1558.
- [22] F. Li, X. Zhang, J. Hou, M. Xu, X. Luo, D. Ma, B.K. Kim, Studies on thermally stimulated shape memory effect of segmented polyurethanes, J. Appl. Polym. Sci. 64 (8) (1997) 1511–1516.
- [23] B.K. Kim, S.Y. Lee, M. Xu, Polyurethanes having shape memory effects, Polymer 37 (26) (1996) 5781–5793.
- [24] T. Takahashi, N. Hayashi, S. Hayashi, Structure and properties of shape-memory polyurethane block copolymers, J. Appl. Polym. Sci. 60 (7) (1996) 1061–1069.
- [25] F.L. Ji, J.L. Hu, T.C. Li, Y.W. Wong, Morphology and shape memory effect of segmented polyurethanes. Part I: With crystalline reversible phase, Polymer 48 (17) (2007) 5133–5145.
- [26] Y. Zhuohong, H. Jinlian, L. Yeqiu, Y. Lapyan, The study of crosslinked shape memory polyurethanes, Mater. Chem. Phys. 98 (2) (2006) 368-372.
- [27] P. Ping, W. Wang, X. Chen, X. Jing, Poly (ε-caprolactone) polyurethane and its shape-memory property, Biomacromolecules 6 (2) (2005) 587-592.
- [28] A. Lendlein, A.M. Schmidt, R. Langer, AB-polymer networks based on oligo (ε-caprolactone) segments showing shape-memory properties, Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. 98 (3) (2001) 842–847.
- [29] M. Wang, L. Zhang, Recovery as a measure of oriented crystalline structure in poly (ether ester) s based on poly (ethylene oxide) and poly (ethylene terephthalate) used as shape memory polymers, J. Polym. Sci., Part B: Polym. Phys. 37 (2) (1999) 101–112.

- [30] M. Wang, X. Luo, X. Zhang, D. Ma, Shape memory properties in poly (ethylene oxide)-poly (ethylene terephthalate) copolymers, Polym. Adv. Technol. 8 (3) (1997) 136–139.
- [31] X. Luo, X. Zhang, M. Wang, D. Ma, M. Xu, F. Li, Thermally stimulated shape-memory behavior of ethylene oxide-ethylene terephthalate segmented copolymer, J. Appl. Polym. Sci. 64 (12) (1997) 2433–2440.
- [32] A. Lendlein, R. Langer, Biodegradable, elastic shape-memory polymers for potential biomedical applications, Science 296 (5573) (2002) 1673–1676.
 [33] J. Zhang, G. Wu, C. Huang, Y. Niu, C. Chen, Z. Chen, K. Yang, Y. Wang, Unique multifunctional thermally-induced shape memory poly(p-dioxanone)–
- poly(tetramethylene oxide)glycol multiblock copolymers based on the synergistic effect of two segments, J. Phys. Chem. C 116 (9) (2012) 5835–5845.
 [34] I.A. Rousseau, Challenges of shape memory polymers: a review of the progress toward overcoming SMP's limitations, Polym. Eng. Sci. 48 (11) (2008) 2075–2089.
- [35] A. Lendlein, S. Kelch, Shape-memory polymers, Angew. Chem. Int. Ed. 41 (12) (2002) 2034–2057.
- [36] M. Behl, A. Lendlein, Shape-memory polymers, Mater. Today 10 (4) (2007) 20-28.
- [37] A. Lendlein, M. Behl, B. Hiebl, C. Wischke, Shape-memory polymers as a technology platform for biomedical applications, Expert Rev. Med. Dev. 7 (3) (2010) 357–379.
- [38] J. Hu, H. Meng, G. Li, S.I. Ibekwe, A review of stimuli-responsive polymers for smart textile applications, Smart Mater. Struct. 21 (5) (2012) 053001.
- [39] H. Zhang, H. Xia, Y. Zhao, Light-controlled complex deformation and motion of shape-memory polymers using a temperature gradient, ACS Macro Lett. 3 (9) (2014) 940–943.
- [40] X. Lan, Y. Liu, H. Lv, X. Wang, J. Leng, S. Du, Fiber reinforced shape-memory polymer composite and its application in a deployable hinge, Smart Mater. Struct. 18 (2) (2009) 024002.
- [41] H. Lu, J. Gou, Fabrication and electroactive responsive behavior of shape-memory nanocomposite incorporated with self-assembled multiwalled carbon nanotube nanopaper, Polym. Adv. Technol. 23 (12) (2012) 1529–1535.
- [42] J.W. Cho, J.W. Kim, Y.C. Jung, N.S. Goo, Electroactive shape-memory polyurethane composites incorporating carbon nanotubes, Macromol. Rapid Commun. 26 (5) (2005) 412-416.
- [43] H. Koerner, G. Price, N.A. Pearce, M. Alexander, R.A. Vaia, Remotely actuated polymer nanocomposites[mdash]stress-recovery of carbon-nanotubefilled thermoplastic elastomers, Nat. Mater. 3 (2) (2004) 115–120.
- [44] M.Y. Razzaq, M. Behl, A. Lendlein, Magnetic memory effect of nanocomposites, Adv. Funct. Mater. 22 (1) (2012) 184–191.
- [45] T. Weigel, R. Mohr, A. Lendlein, Investigation of parameters to achieve temperatures required to initiate the shape-memory effect of magnetic nanocomposites by inductive heating, Smart Mater. Struct. 18 (2) (2009) 025011.
- [46] R. Mohr, K. Kratz, T. Weigel, M. Lucka-Gabor, M. Moneke, A. Lendlein, Initiation of shape-memory effect by inductive heating of magnetic nanoparticles in thermoplastic polymers, Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 103 (10) (2006) 3540–3545.
- [47] B. Yang, W.M. Huang, C. Li, L. Li, Effects of moisture on the thermomechanical properties of a polyurethane shape memory polymer, Polymer 47 (4) (2006) 1348–1356.
- [48] W.M. Huang, B. Yang, L. An, C. Li, Y.S. Chan, Water-driven programmable polyurethane shape memory polymer: demonstration and mechanism, Appl. Phys. Lett. 86 (11) (2005) 114105.
- [49] H. Jiang, S. Kelch, A. Lendlein, Polymers move in response to light, Adv. Mater. 18 (11) (2006) 1471–1475.
- [50] A. Lendlein, H. Jiang, O. Junger, R. Langer, Light-induced shape-memory polymers, Nature 434 (7035) (2005) 879-882.
- [51] J.S. Sodhi, I.J. Rao, Modeling the mechanics of light activated shape memory polymers, Int. J. Eng. Sci. 48 (11) (2010) 1576–1589.
- [52] D. Habault, H. Zhang, Y. Zhao, Light-triggered self-healing and shape-memory polymers, Chem. Soc. Rev. 42 (17) (2013) 7244–7256.
- [53] Y. Yu, T. Ikeda, Photodeformable polymers: a new kind of promising smart material for micro- and nano-applications, Macromol. Chem. Phys. 206 (17) (2005) 1705–1708.
- [54] C. Jin, X. Sun, L. Wu, Synthesis and characterization of N,N-bis(2-hydroxyethyl) cinnamamide as a photo-responsive monomer, Des. Monomers Polym. 14 (1) (2011) 47–55.
- [55] L. Wu, C. Jin, X. Sun, Synthesis, properties, and light-induced shape memory effect of multiblock polyesterurethanes containing biodegradable segments and pendant cinnamamide groups, Biomacromolecules 12 (1) (2011) 235–241.
- [56] J.M. Rochette, V.S. Ashby, Photoresponsive polyesters for tailorable shape memory biomaterials, Macromolecules 46 (6) (2013) 2134–2140.
- [57] H. Lu, A simulation method to analyze chemo-mechanical behavior of swelling-induced shape-memory polymer in response to solvent, J. Appl. Polym. Sci. 123 (2) (2012) 1137–1146.
- [58] Z.-Q. Dong, Y. Cao, Q.-J. Yuan, Y.-F. Wang, J.-H. Li, B.-J. Li, S. Zhang, Redox- and glucose-induced shape-memory polymers, Macromol. Rapid Commun. 34 (10) (2013) 867–872.
- [59] X.-J. Han, Z.-Q. Dong, M.-M. Fan, Y. Liu, J.-H. Li, Y.-F. Wang, Q.-J. Yuan, B.-J. Li, S. Zhang, pH-induced shape-memory polymers, Macromol. Rapid Commun. 33 (12) (2012) 1055–1060.
- [60] G. Liu, X. Ding, Y. Cao, Z. Zheng, Y. Peng, Novel shape-memory polymer with two transition temperatures, Macromol. Rapid Commun. 26 (8) (2005) 649–652.
- [61] I. Bellin, S. Kelch, A. Lendlein, Dual-shape properties of triple-shape polymer networks with crystallizable network segments and grafted side chains, J. Mater. Chem. 17 (28) (2007) 2885–2891.
- [62] I. Bellin, S. Kelch, R. Langer, A. Lendlein, Polymeric triple-shape materials, Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. 103 (48) (2006) 18043-18047.
- [63] M. Behl, I. Bellin, S. Kelch, W. Wagermaier, A. Lendlein, One-step process for creating triple-shape capability of AB polymer networks, Adv. Funct. Mater. 19 (1) (2009) 102–108.
- [64] M. Wei, M. Zhan, D. Yu, H. Xie, M. He, K. Yang, Y. Wang, Novel poly(tetramethylene ether)glycol and poly(ε-caprolactone) based dynamic network via quadruple hydrogen bonding with triple-shape effect and self-healing capacity, ACS Appl. Mater. Interfaces 7 (4) (2015) 2585–2596.
- [65] L. Xiao, M. Wei, M. Zhan, J. Zhang, H. Xie, X. Deng, K. Yang, Y. Wang, Novel triple-shape PCU/PPDO interpenetrating polymer networks constructed by self-complementary quadruple hydrogen bonding and covalent bonding, Polym. Chem. 5 (7) (2014) 2231–2241.
- [66] L. Wang, X. Yang, H. Chen, T. Gong, W. Li, G. Yang, S. Zhou, Design of triple-shape memory polyurethane with photo-cross-linking of cinnamon groups, ACS Appl. Mater. Interfaces 5 (21) (2013) 10520–10528.
- [67] J. Zhang, Y. Niu, C. Huang, L. Xiao, Z. Chen, K. Yang, Y. Wang, Self-healable and recyclable triple-shape PPDO-PTMEG co-network constructed through thermoreversible Diels-Alder reaction, Polym. Chem. 3 (6) (2012) 1390–1393.
- [68] C.Y. Bae, J.H. Park, E.Y. Kim, Y.S. Kang, B.K. Kim, Organic-inorganic nanocomposite bilayers with triple shape memory effect, J. Mater. Chem. 21 (30) (2011) 11288–11295.
- [69] S. Chen, J. Hu, C.-W. Yuen, L. Chan, H. Zhuo, Triple shape memory effect in multiple crystalline polyurethanes, Polym. Adv. Technol. 21 (5) (2010) 377– 380.
- [70] X. Luo, P.T. Mather, Soft Matter 6 (2010) 2146.
- [71] J. Zotzmann, M. Behl, D. Hofmann, A. Lendlein, Reversible triple-shape effect of polymer networks containing polypentadecalactone-and poly (*acaprolactone*)-segments, Adv. Mater. 22 (31) (2010) 3424–3429.
- [72] T. Xie, X. Xiao, Y.T. Cheng, Revealing triple-shape memory effect by polymer bilayers, Macromol. Rapid Commun. 30 (21) (2009) 1823–1827.
- [73] T. Pretsch, Triple-shape properties of a thermoresponsive poly (ester urethane), Smart Mater. Struct. 19 (1) (2010) 015006.
- [74] I. Kolesov, H. Radusch, Multiple shape-memory behavior and thermal-mechanical properties of peroxide cross-linked blends of linear and short-chain branched polyethylenes, Express Polym. Lett. 2 (7) (2008) 461–473.
- [75] X. Luo, P.T. Mather, Triple-shape polymeric composites (TSPCs), Adv. Funct. Mater. 20 (16) (2010) 2649–2656.
- [76] T. Xie, Tunable polymer multi-shape memory effect, Nature 464 (7286) (2010) 267–270.
- [77] J. Li, T. Xie, Significant impact of thermo-mechanical conditions on polymer triple-shape memory effect, Macromolecules 44 (1) (2010) 175–180.

- [78] T. Xie, K.A. Page, S.A. Eastman, Strain-based temperature memory effect for Nafion and its molecular origins, Adv. Funct. Mater. 21 (11) (2011) 2057– 2066.
- [79] Y. Luo, Y. Guo, X. Gao, B.-G. Li, T. Xie, A general approach towards thermoplastic multishape-memory polymers via sequence structure design, Adv. Mater. 25 (5) (2013) 743–748.
- [80] Z. Fenghua, Z. Zhichun, L. Yanju, L. Haibao, L. Jinsong, The quintuple-shape memory effect in electrospun nanofiber membranes, Smart Mater. Struct. 22 (8) (2013) 085020.
- [81] F.H. Zhang, Z.C. Zhang, C.J. Luo, I.T. Lin, Y. Liu, J. Leng, S.K. Smoukov, Remote, fast actuation of programmable multiple shape memory composites by magnetic fields, J. Mater. Chem. C 3 (43) (2015) 11290–11293.
- [82] Z. Pei, Y. Yang, Q. Chen, Y. Wei, Y. Ji, Regional shape control of strategically assembled multishape memory Vitrimers, Adv. Mater. (Weinheim, Ger) 28 (1) (2016) 156–160.
- [83] C. Samuel, S. Barrau, J.-M. Lefebvre, J.-M. Raquez, P. Dubois, Designing multiple-shape memory polymers with miscible polymer blends: evidence and origins of a triple-shape memory effect for miscible PLLA/PMMA blends, Macromolecules 47 (19) (2014) 6791–6803.
- [84] S. Pandini, S. Passera, M. Messori, K. Paderni, M. Toselli, A. Gianoncelli, E. Bontempi, T. Riccò, Two-way reversible shape memory behaviour of crosslinked poly(ε-caprolactone), Polymer 53 (9) (2012) 1915–1924.
- [85] K. Ishida, N. Yoshie, Two-way conversion between hard and soft properties of semicrystalline cross-linked polymer, Macromolecules 41 (13) (2008) 4753–4757.
- [86] T. Chung, A. Romo-Uribe, P.T. Mather, Two-way reversible shape memory in a semicrystalline network, Macromolecules 41 (1) (2008) 184–192.
 [87] D.L. Thomsen, P. Keller, J. Naciri, R. Pink, H. Jeon, D. Shenoy, B.R. Ratna, Liquid crystal elastomers with mechanical properties of a muscle, Macromolecules 34 (17) (2001) 5868–5875.
- [88] H. Qin, P.T. Mather, Combined one-way and two-way shape memory in a glass-forming nematic network, Macromolecules 42 (1) (2009) 273–280.
- [89] J.-M. Raquez, S. Vanderstappen, F. Meyer, P. Verge, M. Alexandre, J.-M. Thomassin, C. Jérôme, P. Dubois, Design of cross-linked semicrystalline poly(εcaprolactone)-based networks with one-way and two-way shape-memory properties through diels-alder reactions, Chem. – Eur. J. 17 (36) (2011) 10135–10143.
- [90] C. Liu, S.B. Chun, P.T. Mather, L. Zheng, E.H. Haley, E.B. Coughlin, Chemically cross-linked polycyclooctene: synthesis, characterization, and shape memory behavior, Macromolecules 35 (27) (2002) 9868–9874.
- [91] M. Behl, K. Kratz, J. Zotzmann, U. Nöchel, A. Lendlein, Reversible bidirectional shape-memory polymers, Adv. Mater. 25 (32) (2013) 4466-4469.
- [92] M. Behl, K. Kratz, U. Noechel, T. Sauter, A. Lendlein, Temperature-memory polymer actuators, Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. 110 (31) (2013) 12555–12559.
- [93] Y. Wu, J. Hu, J. Han, Y. Zhu, H. Huang, J. Li, B. Tang, Two-way shape memory polymer with "switch-spring" composition by interpenetrating polymer network, J. Mater. Chem. A 2 (44) (2014) 18816–18822.
- [94] S.Q. Wang, D. Kaneko, M. Okajima, K. Yasaki, S. Tateyama, T. Kaneko, Hyperbranched polycoumarates with photofunctional multiple shape memory, Angew. Chem. Int. Ed. 52 (42) (2013) 11143–11148.
- [95] K. Yasaki, T. Suzuki, K. Yazawa, D. Kaneko, T. Kaneko, Effects of double photoreactions on polycoumarate photomechanics, J. Polym. Sci., Part A: Polym. Chem. 49 (5) (2011) 1112–1118.
- [96] M. Chauzar, S. Tateyama, T. Ishikura, K. Matsumoto, D. Kaneko, K. Ebitani, T. Kaneko, Hydrotalcites catalyze the acidolysis polymerization of phenolic acid to create highly heat-resistant bioplastics, Adv. Funct. Mater. 22 (16) (2012) 3438–3444.
- [97] T. Kaneko, T.H. Thi, D.J. Shi, M. Akashi, Environmentally degradable, high-performance thermoplastics from phenolic phytomonomers, Nat. Mater. 5 (12) (2006) 966–970.
- [98] F. Pilate, R. Mincheva, J. De Winter, P. Gerbaux, L. Wu, R. Todd, J.-M. Raquez, P. Dubois, Design of multistimuli-responsive shape-memory polymer materials by reactive extrusion, Chem. Mater. 26 (20) (2014) 5860–5867.
- [99] Y. Liu, H. Lv, X. Lan, J. Leng, S. Du, Review of electro-active shape-memory polymer composite, Compos. Sci. Technol. 69 (13) (2009) 2064–2068.
- [100] L.S. Schadler, S.C. Giannaris, P.M. Ajayan, Load transfer in carbon nanotube epoxy composites, Appl. Phys. Lett. 73 (26) (1998) 3842–3844.
- [101] Z. Yao, C.L. Kane, C. Dekker, High-field electrical transport in single-wall carbon nanotubes, Phys. Rev. Lett. 84 (13) (2000) 2941–2944.
- [102] S. Iijima, C. Brabec, A. Maiti, J. Bernholc, Structural flexibility of carbon nanotubes, J. Chem. Phys. 104 (5) (1996) 2089–2092.
- [103] H. Lu, Y. Yao, L. Lin, Carbon-based reinforcement in shape-memory polymer composite for electrical actuation, Pigm. Resin Technol. 43 (1) (2013) 26– 34.
- [104] H. Deka, N. Karak, R.D. Kalita, A.K. Buragohain, Biocompatible hyperbranched polyurethane/multi-walled carbon nanotube composites as shape memory materials, Carbon 48 (7) (2010) 2013–2022.
- [105] M. Raja, S.H. Ryu, A.M. Shanmugharaj, Thermal, mechanical and electroactive shape memory properties of polyurethane (PU)/poly (lactic acid) (PLA)/ CNT nanocomposites, Eur. Polym. J. 49 (11) (2013) 3492–3500.
- [106] Y. Cai, X. Feng, J.-S. Jiang, Novel kind of functional gradient poly(ε-caprolactone) polyurethane nanocomposite: a shape-memory effect induced in three ways, J. Appl. Polym. Sci. 131 (9) (2014).
- [107] T.N. Abraham, D. Ratna, S. Siengchin, J. Karger-Kocsis, Rheological and thermal properties of poly(ethylene oxide)/multiwall carbon nanotube composites, J. Appl. Polym. Sci. 110 (4) (2008) 2094–2101.
- [108] J. Gou, Single-walled nanotube bucky paper and nanocomposite, Polym. Int. 55 (11) (2006) 1283–1288.
- [109] Z. Zhao, J. Gou, Improved fire retardancy of thermoset composites modified with carbon nanofibers, Sci. Technol. Adv. Mater. 10 (1) (2009) 015005.
 [110] L. Haibao, L. Yanju, G. Jihua, L. Jinsong, D. Shanyi, Electrical properties and shape-memory behavior of self-assembled carbon nanofiber nanopaper incorporated with shape-memory polymer, Smart Mater. Struct. 19 (7) (2010) 075021.
- [111] H. Lu, Y. Liu, J. Gou, J. Leng, S. Du, Surface coating of multi-walled carbon nanotube nanopaper on shape-memory polymer for multifunctionalization, Compos. Sci. Technol. 71 (11) (2011) 1427–1434.
- [112] H. Luo, Y. Ma, W. Li, G. Yi, X. Cheng, W. Ji, X. Zu, S. Yuan, J. Li, Shape memory-enhanced water sensing of conductive polymer composites, Mater. Lett. 161 (2015) 189–192.
- [113] K. Yu, Y. Liu, J. Leng, Shape memory polymer/CNT composites and their microwave induced shape memory behaviors, RSC Adv. 4 (6) (2014) 2961– 2968.
- [114] P. Miaudet, A. Derré, M. Maugey, C. Zakri, P.M. Piccione, R. Inoubli, P. Poulin, Shape and temperature memory of nanocomposites with broadened glass transition, Science 318 (5854) (2007) 1294–1296.
- [115] M. Raja, S.H. Ryu, A.M. Shanmugharaj, Influence of surface modified multiwalled carbon nanotubes on the mechanical and electroactive shape memory properties of polyurethane (PU)/poly(vinylidene difluoride) (PVDF) composites, Colloids Surf. A 450 (2014) 59–66.
- [116] H. Kalita, N. Karak, Hyperbranched polyurethane/triethanolamine functionalized multi-walled carbon nanotube nanocomposites as remote induced smart materials, Polym. Int. 63 (7) (2014) 1295–1302.
- [117] M. Amirian, A.N. Chakoli, J. Sui, W. Cai, Enhanced shape memory effect of poly (L-lactide-co-&-caprolactone) biodegradable copolymer reinforced with functionalized MWCNTs, J. Polym. Res. 19 (2) (2012) 1–10.
- [118] H. Lu, W. Min Huang, Synergistic effect of self-assembled carboxylic acid-functionalized carbon nanotubes and carbon fiber for improved electroactivated polymeric shape-memory nanocomposite, Appl. Phys. Lett. 102 (23) (2013) 231910.
- [119] Y. Dong, H. Xia, Y. Zhu, Q.-Q. Ni, Y. Fu, Effect of epoxy-graft-polyoxyethylene octyl phenyl ether on preparation, mechanical properties and tripleshape memory effect of carbon nanotube/water-borne epoxy nanocomposites, Compos. Sci. Technol. 120 (2015) 17–25.
- [120] J. Alam, A. Khan, M. Alam, R. Mohan, Electroactive shape memory property of a Cu-decorated CNT dispersed PLA/ESO nanocomposite, Materials 8 (9) (2015) 6391–6400.
- [121] M. Raja, A.M. Shanmugharaj, S.H. Ryu, J. Subha, Influence of metal nanoparticle decorated CNTs on polyurethane based electro active shape memory nanocomposite actuators, Mater. Chem. Phys. 129 (3) (2011) 925–931.

- [122] N.G. Sahoo, Y.C. Jung, H.J. Yoo, J.W. Cho, Influence of carbon nanotubes and polypyrrole on the thermal, mechanical and electroactive shape-memory properties of polyurethane nanocomposites, Compos. Sci. Technol. 67 (9) (2007) 1920–1929.
- [123] H. Lu, Y. Yao, W.M. Huang, J. Leng, D. Hui, Significantly improving infrared light-induced shape recovery behavior of shape memory polymeric nanocomposite via a synergistic effect of carbon nanotube and boron nitride, Compos. B Eng. 62 (2014) 256–261.
- [124] M.R. Falvo, G.J. Clary, R.M. Taylor, V. Chi, F.P. Brooks, S. Washburn, R. Superfine, Bending and buckling of carbon nanotubes under large strain, Nature 389 (6651) (1997) 582–584.
- [125] Q. Li, C. Liu, Y.-H. Lin, L. Liu, K. Jiang, S. Fan, Large-strain, multiform movements from designable electrothermal actuators based on large highly anisotropic carbon nanotube sheets, ACS Nano 9 (1) (2015) 409–418.
- [126] X. Lu, Z. Zhang, H. Li, X. Sun, H. Peng, Conjugated polymer composite artificial muscle with solvent-induced anisotropic mechanical actuation, J. Mater. Chem. A 2 (41) (2014) 17272–17280.
- [127] I.S. Gunes, G.A. Jimenez, S.C. Jana, Carbonaceous fillers for shape memory actuation of polyurethane composites by resistive heating, Carbon 47 (4) (2009) 981–997.
- [128] Y. Dong, J. Ding, J. Wang, X. Fu, H. Hu, S. Li, H. Yang, C. Xu, M. Du, Y. Fu, Synthesis and properties of the vapour-grown carbon nanofiber/epoxy shape memory and conductive foams prepared via latex technology, Compos. Sci. Technol. 76 (2013) 8–13.
- [129] J. Dong, J. Ding, J. Weng, L. Dai, Graphene enhances the shape memory of poly (acrylamide-co-acrylic acid) grafted on graphene, Macromol. Rapid Commun. 34 (8) (2013) 659–664.
- [130] X. Luo, P.T. Mather, Conductive shape memory nanocomposites for high speed electrical actuation, Soft Matter 6 (10) (2010) 2146–2149.
- [131] F. Li, L. Qi, J. Yang, M. Xu, X. Luo, D. Ma, Polyurethane/conducting carbon black composites: structure, electric conductivity, strain recovery behavior, and their relationships, J. Appl. Polym. Sci. 75 (1) (2000) 68–77.
- [132] J. Leng, H. Lv, Y. Liu, S. Du, Electroactivate shape-memory polymer filled with nanocarbon particles and short carbon fibers, Appl. Phys. Lett. 91 (14) (2007) 144105.
- [133] H. Lu, J. Gou, J. Leng, S. Du, Magnetically aligned carbon nanotube in nanopaper enabled shape-memory nanocomposite for high speed electrical actuation, Appl. Phys. Lett. 98 (17) (2011) 174105.
- [134] X. Qi, X. Yao, S. Deng, T. Zhou, Q. Fu, Water-induced shape memory effect of graphene oxide reinforced polyvinyl alcohol nanocomposites, J. Mater. Chem. A 2 (7) (2014) 2240–2249.
- [135] X. Xiao, T. Xie, Y.-T. Cheng, Self-healable graphene polymer composites, J. Mater. Chem. 20 (17) (2010) 3508–3514.
- [136] S.K. Yadav, H.J. Yoo, J.W. Cho, Click coupled graphene for fabrication of high-performance polymer nanocomposites, J. Polym. Sci., Part B: Polym. Phys. 51 (1) (2013) 39–47.
- [137] H. Lu, J. Gou, Study on 3-D high conductive graphene buckypaper for electrical actuation of shape memory polymer, Nanosci. Nanotechnol. Lett. 4 (12) (2012) 1155–1159.
- [138] W. Wang, D. Liu, Y. Liu, J. Leng, D. Bhattacharyya, Electrical actuation properties of reduced graphene oxide paper/epoxy-based shape memory composites, Compos. Sci. Technol. 106 (2015) 20–24.
- [139] H. Lu, Y. Yao, W.M. Huang, D. Hui, Noncovalently functionalized carbon fiber by grafted self-assembled graphene oxide and the synergistic effect on polymeric shape memory nanocomposites, Compos. B Eng. 67 (2014) 290–295.
- [140] H. Zhang, Y. Zhao, Polymers with dual light-triggered functions of shape memory and healing using gold nanoparticles, ACS Appl. Mater. Interfaces 5 (24) (2013) 13069–13075.
- [141] K.C. Hribar, R.B. Metter, J.A. Burdick, Novel nano-composite biomaterials that respond to light, Dept. Papers (BE) (2009) 151.
- [142] K.C. Hribar, M.H. Lee, D. Lee, J.A. Burdick, Enhanced release of small molecules from near-infrared light responsive polymer-nanorod composites, ACS Nano 5 (4) (2011) 2948-2956.
- [143] Y. Zheng, J. Li, E. Lee, S. Yang, Light-induced shape recovery of deformed shape memory polymer micropillar arrays with gold nanorods, RSC Adv. 5 (39) (2015) 30495–30499.
- [144] C.-M. Chen, C.-L. Chiang, S. Yang, Programming tilting angles in shape memory polymer Janus pillar arrays with unidirectional wetting against the tilting direction, Langmuir 31 (35) (2015) 9523–9526.
- [145] H. Zhang, J. Zhang, X. Tong, D. Ma, Y. Zhao, Light polarization-controlled shape-memory polymer/gold nanorod composite, Macromol. Rapid Commun. 34 (19) (2013) 1575–1579.
- [146] L. Wang, W. Wang, S. Di, X. Yang, H. Chen, T. Gong, S. Zhou, Silver-coordination polymer network combining antibacterial action and shape memory capabilities, RSC Adv. 4 (61) (2014) 32276–32282.
- [147] D.A. Dinh, K.N. Hui, K. Hui, P. Kumar, J. Singh, Silver nanowires: a promising transparent conducting electrode material for optoelectronic and electronic applications Rev, Adv. Sci. Eng. 2 (2013) 1–22.
- [148] H. Luo, Z. Li, G. Yi, Y. Wang, X. Zu, H. Wang, H. Huang, Z. Liang, Temperature sensing of conductive shape memory polymer composites, Mater. Lett. 140 (2015) 71–74.
- [149] H. Luo, Z. Li, G. Yi, X. Zu, H. Wang, Y. Wang, H. Huang, J. Hu, Z. Liang, B. Zhong, Electro-responsive silver nanowire-shape memory polymer composites, Mater. Lett. 134 (2014) 172–175.
- [150] Z. Yu, Q. Zhang, L. Li, Q. Chen, X. Niu, J. Liu, Q. Pei, Highly flexible silver nanowire electrodes for shape-memory polymer light-emitting diodes, Adv. Mater. (Weinheim, Ger) 23 (5) (2011) 664–668.
- [151] G. Li, R. Zhu, Y. Yang, Polymer solar cells, Nat. Photon. 6 (3) (2012) 153-161.
- [152] Z. Yu, L. Li, Q. Zhang, W. Hu, Q. Pei, Silver nanowire-polymer composite electrodes for efficient polymer solar cells, Adv. Mater. (Weinheim, Ger) 23 (38) (2011) 4453–4457.
- [153] L. Haibao, L. Fei, G. Jihua, L. Jinsong, D. Shanyi, Synergistic effect of Ag nanoparticle-decorated graphene oxide and carbon fiber on electrical actuation of polymeric shape memory nanocomposites, Smart Mater. Struct. 23 (8) (2014) 085034.
- [154] H. Lu, S. Zhu, Y. Yang, W.M. Huang, J. Leng, S. Du, Surface grafting of carbon fibers with artificial silver-nanoparticle-decorated graphene oxide for high-speed electrical actuation of shape-memory polymers, J. Appl. Polym. Sci. 132 (12) (2015).
- [155] R. Mohr, K. Kratz, T. Weigel, M. Lucka-Gabor, M. Moneke, A. Lendlein, Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 103 (2006) 3540.
- [156] R. Langer, D.A. Tirrell, Nature 428 (2004) 487.
- [157] X. Zheng, S. Zhou, Y. Xiao, X. Yu, X. Li, P. Wu, Shape memory effect of poly(d, l-lactide)/Fe₃O₄ nanocomposites by inductive heating of magnetite particles, Colloids Surf. B 71 (1) (2009) 67–72.
- [158] X. Zhang, X. Lu, Z. Wang, J. Wang, Z. Sun, Biodegradable shape memory nanocomposites with thermal and magnetic field responsiveness, J. Biomater. Sci. Polym. Ed. 24 (9) (2013) 1057–1070.
- [159] X. Yu, S. Zhou, X. Zheng, Y. Xiao, T. Guo, Influence of in vitro degradation of a biodegradable nanocomposite on its shape memory effect, J. Phys. Chem. C 113 (41) (2009) 17630–17635.
- [160] X.J. Yu, S.B. Zhou, X.T. Zheng, T. Guo, Y. Xiao, B.T. Song, Nanotechnology 20 (2009) 235702.
- [161] H. Kalita, N. Karak, Hyperbranched polyurethane/Fe₃O₄ thermosetting nanocomposites as shape memory materials, Polym. Bull. (Berlin) 70 (11) (2013) 2953–2965.
- [162] H. Kalita, N. Karak, Bio-based hyperbranched polyurethane/Fe₃O₄ nanocomposites as shape memory materials, Polym. Adv. Technol. 24 (9) (2013) 819–823.
- [163] S. Bai, H. Zou, H. Dietsch, Y.C. Simon, C. Weder, Functional iron oxide nanoparticles as reversible crosslinks for magnetically addressable shapememory polymers, Macromol. Chem. Phys. 215 (5) (2014) 398–404.
- [164] X. Shuang, L. Xingjian, W. Yaru, P. Yi, Z. Zhaohui, D. Xiaobin, P. Yuxing, A remote-activated shape memory polymer network employing vinyl-capped Fe₃O₄ nanoparticles as netpoints for durable performance, Smart Mater. Struct. 23 (8) (2014) 085005.

- [165] A.M. Schmidt, Electromagnetic activation of shape memory polymer networks containing magnetic nanoparticles, Macromol. Rapid Commun. 27 (14) (2006) 1168–1172.
- [166] W. Li, Y. Liu, J. Leng, Shape memory polymer nanocomposite with multi-stimuli response and two-way reversible shape memory behavior, RSC Adv. 4 (106) (2014) 61847–61854.
- [167] Y. Cai, J.-S. Jiang, B. Zheng, M.-R. Xie, Synthesis and properties of magnetic sensitive shape memory Fe₃O₄/poly(ε-caprolactone)-polyurethane nanocomposites, J. Appl. Polym. Sci. 127 (1) (2013) 49–56.
- [168] D. Beauty, M. Manabendra, U. Aadesh, C. Pronobesh, K. Niranjan, Bio-based hyperbranched polyurethane/Fe₃O₄ nanocomposites: smart antibacterial biomaterials for biomedical devices and implants, Biomed. Mater. 8 (3) (2013) 035003.
- [169] S.M. Gupta, M. Tripathi, A review of TiO₂ nanoparticles, Chin. Sci. Bull. 56 (16) (2011) 1639–1657.
 [170] M. Iijima, M. Kobayakawa, M. Yamazaki, Y. Ohta, H. Kamiya, Anionic surfactant with hydrophobic and hydrophilic chains for nanoparticle dispersion
- and shape memory polymer nanocomposites, J. Am. Chem. Soc. 131 (45) (2009) 16342–16343.
 [171] X.-L. Lu, X.-q. Lü, J.-y. Wang, Z.-j. Sun, Y.-x. Tong, Preparation and shape memory properties of TiO₂/PLCL biodegradable polymer nanocomposites, Trans. Nonferrous Met. Soc. China 23 (1) (2013) 120–127.
- [172] S. Thakur, N. Karak, Tuning of sunlight-induced self-cleaning and self-healing attributes of an elastomeric nanocomposite by judicious compositional variation of the TiO₂-reduced graphene oxide nanohybrid, J. Mater. Chem. A 3 (23) (2015) 12334–12342.
- [173] A. Kołodziejczak-Radzimska, T. Jesionowski, Zinc oxide-from synthesis to application: a review, Materials 7 (4) (2014) 2833-2881.
- [174] W. Nan, W. Wang, H. Gao, W. Liu, Fabrication of a shape memory hydrogel based on imidazole-zinc ion coordination for potential cell-encapsulating tubular scaffold application, Soft Matter 9 (1) (2013) 132-137.
- [175] Y. Han, T. Bai, Y. Liu, X. Zhai, W. Liu, Zinc ion uniquely induced triple shape memory effect of dipole-dipole reinforced ultra-high strength hydrogels, Macromol. Rapid Commun. 33 (3) (2012) 225–231.
- [176] Y. Wu, J. Hu, C. Zhang, J. Han, Y. Wang, B. Kumar, A facile approach to fabricate a UV/heat dual-responsive triple shape memory polymer, J. Mater. Chem. A 3 (1) (2015) 97–100.
- [177] J.R. Kumpfer, S.J. Rowan, Thermo-, photo-, and chemo-responsive shape-memory properties from photo-cross-linked metallo-supramolecular polymers, J. Am. Chem. Soc. 133 (32) (2011) 12866–12874.
- [178] H. Koerner, J. Kelley, J. George, L. Drummy, P. Mirau, N.S. Bell, J.W.P. Hsu, R.A. Vaia, ZnO nanorod thermoplastic polyurethane nanocomposites: morphology and shape memory performance, Macromolecules 42 (22) (2009) 8933–8942.
- [179] Y. Habibi, L.A. Lucia, O.J. Rojas, Cellulose nanocrystals: chemistry, self-assembly, and applications, Chem. Rev. (Washington, DC, US) 110 (6) (2010) 3479–3500.
- [180] A. Šturcová, G.R. Davies, S.J. Eichhorn, Elastic modulus and stress-transfer properties of tunicate cellulose whiskers, Biomacromolecules 6 (2) (2005) 1055–1061.
- [181] J. Mendez, P.K. Annamalai, S.J. Eichhorn, R. Rusli, S.J. Rowan, E.J. Foster, C. Weder, Macromolecules 44 (2011) 6827.
- [182] Y. Liu, Y. Li, G. Yang, X. Zheng, S. Zhou, Multi-stimulus-responsive shape-memory polymer nanocomposite network cross-linked by cellulose nanocrystals, ACS Appl. Mater. Interfaces 7 (7) (2015) 4118–4126.
- [183] J. Mendez, P.K. Annamalai, S.J. Eichhorn, R. Rusli, S.J. Rowan, E.J. Foster, C. Weder, Bioinspired mechanically adaptive polymer nanocomposites with water-activated shape-memory effect, Macromolecules 44 (17) (2011) 6827–6835.
- [184] Y. Zhu, J. Hu, H. Luo, R.J. Young, L. Deng, S. Zhang, Y. Fan, G. Ye, Rapidly switchable water-sensitive shape-memory cellulose/elastomer nanocomposites, Soft Matter 8 (8) (2012) 2509–2517.
- [185] T. Wu, M. Frydrych, K. O'Kelly, B. Chen, Poly(glycerol sebacate urethane)-cellulose nanocomposites with water-active shape-memory effects, Biomacromolecules 15 (7) (2014) 2663–2671.
- [186] Y. Li, H. Chen, D. Liu, W. Wang, Y. Liu, S. Zhou, PH-responsive shape memory poly(ethylene glycol)-poly(ε-caprolactone)-based polyurethane/cellulose nanocrystals nanocomposite, ACS Appl. Mater. Interfaces 7 (23) (2015) 12988–12999.
- [187] A. Saralegi, M.L. Gonzalez, A. Valea, A. Eceiza, M.A. Corcuera, The role of cellulose nanocrystals in the improvement of the shape-memory properties of castor oil-based segmented thermoplastic polyurethanes, Compos. Sci. Technol. 92 (2014) 27–33.
- [188] Á. Sonseca, S. Camarero-Espinosa, L. Peponi, C. Weder, E.J. Foster, J.M. Kenny, E. Giménez, Mechanical and shape-memory properties of poly(mannitol sebacate)/cellulose nanocrystal nanocomposites, J. Polym. Sci., Part A: Polym. Chem. 52 (21) (2014) 3123–3133.
- [189] C.-S. Zhang, Q.-Q. Ni, Bending behavior of shape memory polymer based laminates, Compos. Struct. 78 (2) (2007) 153–161.
- [190] C. Douglas, L. Mark, S. Mark, N. Emmett, S. Randal, Elastic memory composite material: an enabling technology for future furlable space structures, in: 46th AIAA/ASME/ASCE/AHS/ASC Structures, Structural Dynamics and Materials Conference, American Institute of Aeronautics and Astronautics, 2005.
- [191] R. Sen, B. Zhao, D. Perea, M.E. Itkis, H. Hu, J. Love, E. Bekyarova, R.C. Haddon, Preparation of single-walled carbon nanotube reinforced polystyrene and polyurethane nanofibers and membranes by electrospinning, Nano Lett. 4 (3) (2004) 459–464.
- [192] M.S. Kim, J.K. Jun, H.M. Jeong, Shape memory and physical properties of poly(ethyl methacrylate)/Na-MMT nanocomposites prepared by macroazoinitiator intercalated in Na-MMT, Compos. Sci. Technol. 68 (7–8) (2008) 1919–1926.
- [193] F. Cao, S.C. Jana, Nanoclay-tethered shape memory polyurethane nanocomposites, Polymer 48 (13) (2007) 3790-3800.
- [194] B. Xu, W.M. Huang, Y.T. Pei, Z.G. Chen, A. Kraft, R. Reuben, J.T.M. De Hosson, Y.Q. Fu, Mechanical properties of attapulgite clay reinforced polyurethane shape-memory nanocomposites, Eur. Polym. J. 45 (7) (2009) 1904–1911.
- [195] Y. Zhang, Q. Wang, C. Wang, T. Wang, High-strain shape memory polymer networks crosslinked by SiO₂, J. Mater. Chem. 21 (25) (2011) 9073–9078.
 [196] J.S. Park, Y.-C. Chung, S.D. Lee, J.W. Cho, B.C. Chun, Shape memory effects of polyurethane block copolymers cross-linked by celite, Fibers Polym. 9 (6) (2009) 661–666.



Florence Pilate obtained her Master in chemistry from the University of Mons in 2013. She is currently pursuing her doctoral degree as F.R.S-FNRS Research Fellow at the Laboratory of Polymeric and Composite Materials under the supervision of Dr. J-.M. Raquez and Prof. P. Dubois. Her main research activities focus on the design of new shape-memory polymer materials with multi-shape and multi-stimuli properties.

F. Pilate et al./European Polymer Journal 80 (2016) 268-294



Antoniya Toncheva received a master's degree in Structural biochemistry (Bordeaux, France) in 2008 followed by a PhD degree in Macromolecular chemistry within the Laboratory of Bioactive Polymers (LBAP, BAS) in 2012 under the supervision of Prof. I. Rashkov. In 2013 she held an assistant professor position with the LBAP. Starting from January 2015 she moved to the University of Mons (Belgium) under the supervision prof. Ph. Dubois for post-doctoral research (BEWARE Academia Marie Curie Actions). Her current scientific focus is on production of micro- and nanostructured materials from biocompatible and biodegradable polymers by electrospinning and reactive extrusion, their characterization, shape-memory properties and potential biomedical application.



Philippe Dubois is full professor at University of Mons (UMONS, Belgium) and director of the Center of Innovation and Research in Materials & Polymers. His expertise covers organic chemistry, macromolecular chemistry, catalysis in polymer materials, melt (reactive) processing/engineering of nanocomposite and nanohybrid materials, incl. biodegradable and biosourced polymers. He has published +630 peer-reviewed scientific articles and is inventor of 66 patents. He is scientific director of Materia Nova research center located in Mons. In 2011, he created a university spin-off Cie named NANO4 S.A., active in production, functionalization and characterization of nanoparticles and their applications as nanofillers in polymer nanocomposites and sol-gel coatings. He is elected titular member of the Royal Academy of Sciences, Belgium.



Jean-Marie Raquez, Ph.D. in Polymer Science, is currently a FNRS-FRS research associate at University of Mons (Belgium) within the Center of Innovation and Research in Materials and Polymers (CIRMAP, ca. 160 persons) and Scientific Coordinator at Materia Nova (Mons, Belgium). His main areas are the chemical modification and synthesis of polymer-based (nano)composites derived from renewable resource using reactive extrusion processing. In the realm, he has more than ca. 85 peerreviewed publications in international journals, 30 personal communications at conferences and is co-inventor of seven patents. He has co-edited one book and six chapters of a book.